

Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research

## **Issues Brief**

no: 53

26 September 2023

How patient experiences can guide the development of Long COVID health policy

Ms Breanna Weigel | 2023 Deeble Scholar PhD Candidate

National Centre for Neuroimmunology and Emerging Diseases, Menzies Health Institute Queensland Griffith University

breanna.weigel@griffithuni.edu.au

Adj AProf Rebecca Haddock
Executive Director | Knowledge Exchange
Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research
Australian Healthcare and Hospitals Association

Sponsor of the Deeble Scholarship







no: 53

## Acknowledgements

This Health Policy Issues Brief was developed as part of the Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research Summer Scholarship program. Breanna would like to acknowledge HESTA as the supporter of this scholarship.

Breanna would also like to extend her appreciation to the Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research, Australian Healthcare and Hospitals Association for the opportunity to develop this Issues Brief. Specifically, Breanna wishes to acknowledge Adj AProf Rebecca Haddock for her invaluable support and guidance, as well as her significant contribution to the development of the Issues Brief and coordination of the scholarship program.

Importantly, Breanna would like to acknowledge those living with Long COVID, as well as the experiences and challenges that they have faced as a result of their illness.

Breanna also wishes to thank Prof Sonya Marshall-Gradisnik (Director, National Centre for Neuroimmunology and Emerging Diseases and Program Director, Disability and Rehabilitation, Menzies Health Institute Queensland), Dr Natalie Eaton-Fitch (Post-Doctoral Research Fellow, National Centre for Neuroimmunology and Emerging Diseases), and Dr Kathy Dallest (Chair, National Advisory Advocacy Council for Myalgic Encephalomyelitis/Chronic Fatigue Syndrome Research) for their assistance in developing the scholarship application.

Breanna would like to extend her gratitude to the health body representatives who generously contributed their time and expertise to the development of this Issues Brief.



no: 53

## **Key Messages**

Long Coronavirus Disease (COVID) is a growing public health challenge in Australia. People with Long COVID have a reduced ability to perform their normal daily activities due to debilitating symptoms that affect multiple body systems. However, the burden of Long COVID on people living with the condition and Australia's healthcare system is poorly described, meaning care and support resources cannot be allocated appropriately.

Australia's public health guidance for Long COVID is inconsistent. There is no single, nationally accepted case definition for Long COVID in Australia and public health messaging differs across each state and territory. This complicates an already challenging diagnostic process.

The Australian Government's engagement with Long COVID consumers in decisions about care and policy guidelines has been minimal and patient experience data is scarce. This impacts service accessibility, as well as the health, working life, and quality of life of Australians living with the condition.

Long COVID is also not recognised as a disability in Australia. Such lack of recognition compromises access to necessary care and support services, which are already limited.

To ensure that Australians with Long COVID are recognised and supported with adequate and appropriate person-centred healthcare, social, and disability services, a number of key priority areas must be addressed.

Improved surveillance and consistent public health guidance are essential to accurately identify the burden of Long COVID on Australia's healthcare system and respond accordingly.

Appropriate recognition of the disabling impacts of Long COVID in Australian health policy must be pursued to facilitate access to necessary services and protect people with the condition from discrimination.

Increasing engagement with Long COVID consumers by collecting patient experience data, establishing a consumer advisory group, and co-producing care pathways is vital to developing and delivering person-centred, value-based care for all people with Long COVID in Australia.



no: 53

#### Recommendations

#### Identification:

Broaden surveillance by developing a national Long COVID registry, establishing a national minimum data set for chronic illnesses, and expanding electronic health data collection and sharing.

Co-produce accessible and inclusive public health advice about Long COVID using a consensus case definition and consistent terminology.

#### Recognition:

Acknowledge the disabling nature of Long COVID at a federal policy level and within the design and provision of care and support services.

Develop a co-produced approach in consultation with consumers to reduce stigma and discrimination against people with Long COVID in Australia.

#### Consumer engagement:

Understand the care and support needs of Australians with Long COVID by expanding research using appropriate patientreported experience and outcome measures at a national level.

Establish an intersectional, consumer-driven advisory group for Long COVID to be regularly consulted by policymakers.

Increase care accessibility by adequately resourcing GPs with co-produced care pathways that align with the care and support needs of Long COVID consumers.



no: 53

## **Table of Contents**

Key Messages	•••••
Recommendations	
Executive Summary	
Background	1
Prevalence	1
Quality of life	1
Patient experience	2
Inquiry into Long Covid and Repeat COVID Infections	
The impact of Long COVID	3
Daily living and working life	3
Stigma and discrimination	4
Long COVID and Australia's disease burden	6
COVID-19 incidence	
Long COVID and multimorbidity	6
Long COVID is poorly identified	8
Surveillance of chronic illness	8
Health data to monitor chronic illness	8
The collection of national health data	
Long COVID surveillance	9
Monitoring the impact of Long COVID	10
Long COVID public health guidance for Australians	11
Long COVID guidance lacks clarity	11
The legitimacy of Long COVID	13
The disabling nature of Long COVID	13
Long COVID and disability status	15
Administrative processes	15
Healthcare providers	16
The workplace	17
Patient-reported measures	18
PREMs	18
PROMs	19
Qualitative data	19
Vulnerable populations	20
Consumers	20
Accessibility of care	21
Long COVID clinics	22
Conclusion and recommendations	23
References	20



no: 53

## **Executive Summary**

As a newly emergent chronic, multi-systemic illness and post-infectious health outcome of Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19), Long COVID is a public health challenge of national significance. By 2022, Long COVID had affected around four million Australians. However, this number — as well as the proportion of Australians who have been exposed to COVID-19 and therefore the risk of developing Long COVID — continues to rise.

Long COVID is responsible for care and support costs, as well as economic losses. As a result of the disabling nature of the illness, people with Long COVID are restricted in their ability to participate in their communities and in the workforce. Due to the profound impact of Long COVID on functioning and daily life, people living with the condition also have complex care and support needs. This involves the coordination of multidisciplinary services, including primary, specialist, and allied healthcare, as well as disability and social support.

The true burden of Long COVID on the Australian healthcare system is not well-understood and is likely underestimated. This is attributable to the absence of a single nationally accepted Long COVID case definition, as well as existing complications with chronic illness surveillance and primary care data sharing in Australia. As a result, the allocation and delivery of services to people with Long COVID are not informed by accurate, real-time data and the care and support needs of Australians with Long COVID are not being met.

People with Long COVID, and the challenges imposed by Long COVID on consumers, are poorly recognised at a federal policy level. Despite advancements in other countries, Long COVID is not regarded as a disability in Australia and a Long COVID advisory group to facilitate consumer engagement with the Australian Government and policymakers does not exist.

No patient experience data has been formally collected from Australians with Long COVID and there has been a lack of co-production with Long COVID consumers in the design and delivery of care and support services. This limited understanding and poor integration of consumers' lived experiences into care pathways and policy compromises the delivery of person-centred, value-based care.

Many of these issues have been identified as existing barriers within Australia's healthcare system affecting people with chronic illnesses in general.

The need for improvements in three key areas have been identified, including – Identification, Recognition, and Consumer engagement.

Advancements in these areas must be prioritised to promote and facilitate the best possible health and quality of life for all Australians with Long COVID.

# deeble \*\*\* institute Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research

## Issues brief

no: 53

## Background

Long Coronavirus Disease (COVID) is a chronic post-infectious illness affecting people who have previously contracted Sudden Acute Respiratory Syndrome-Coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) — the virus responsible for Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). Although much remains unknown about the condition due to its novelty, Long COVID is a multifaceted public health challenge of mounting concern.

#### Prevalence

As of December 2022, over seven in ten Australians – around 18 million people – had had COVID-19 at least once (Australian COVID-19 Serosurveillance Network, 2023). Close to 30% of Australian adults – around four million people – had experienced or were continuing to experience Long COVID by August 2022 (Biddle and Korda, 2022). Up to 10% of COVID-19 survivors are afflicted by ongoing health concerns for at least three months after COVID-19 (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW), 2022h), suggesting that the number of Australians at risk of long-term illness due to COVID-19 could exceed one and a half million. A patient population of this size is comparable to that of diabetes, which affects around 1.3 million Australians and has been regarded as a National Health Priority Area (NHPA) since 1996 (Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS), 2020-21; AIHW, 1997).

International studies have observed that around 60% of people with Long COVID continue to experience persistent symptoms after six months (Davis, et al., 2021; Kohn et al., 2022), with between 40% and 50% having an illness duration of at least one year

(Fumagalli et al., 2022; Huang et al., 2021). Based on the trajectory that around half of people with Long COVID will not recover within 12 months, more than one in 50 Australians – over half a million people – will experience at least one full year of life lost to post-COVID-19 illness.

Personal accounts from COVID-19 survivors experiencing persistent symptoms began to surface on social media in May 2020 (Callard and Perego, 2021), just two months after the World Health Organization (WHO)'s declaration of the pandemic (WHO, 2020a, 2020b). The potential future burden of Long COVID in Australia was flagged one year later in May 2021 (Hensher et al., 2021). Despite early calls for action, the Australian Government and healthcare system's response to Long COVID in the first three years of the pandemic has been minimal.

#### Quality of life

People with Long COVID experience poor quality of life and, due to the complex challenges associated with the condition, require multidisciplinary care and support from primary, specialist, and allied healthcare providers, as well as social and disability support services (Aiyegbusi et al., 2021; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), 2022; Raveendran et al., 2021; Sorrell et al., 2023).

While the Royal Australian College of General Practitioners' (RACGP) provides guidance for managing Long COVID in general practice (RACGP, 2021), anecdotal evidence indicates that the care and support needs of Australians



no: 53

with Long COVID continue to be unmet. This lack of recognition of the Long COVID patient experience is likely due to limited ongoing consultation with this cohort, resulting in an absence of a voice in policy and service delivery decisions. This creates barriers to the provision of adequate care and support for all Australians with Long COVID.

#### Patient experience

Data on the patient experience of Australians with Long COVID is limited (De Leeuw et al., 2022) and there is no routine mechanism for the views of this cohort to be represented. Where care and support services have been made available, they are often unsatisfactory, poorly accessible, and fail to accommodate for the functional impairments experienced by people with Long COVID (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). This is due to poor consumer engagement and a lack of coproduction in the design and delivery of necessary services (De Leeuw et al., 2022).

Underrepresentation of Long COVID's disease burden due to the lack of coordinated chronic illness surveillance and data collection in Australia further hampers the appropriate allocation and resourcing of necessary care and support services (Angeles and Hensher, 2022; Swerissen et al., 2018).

## Inquiry into Long Covid and Repeat COVID Infections

In September 2022, the House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport commenced the Inquiry into Long COVID and Repeated COVID-19 Infections. This inquiry provided an opportunity for the lived experience of Australians with Long COVID to be formally documented. Nevertheless, due to the debilitating and limiting nature of the condition, the challenges and needs of many Australians with Long COVID remain unheard (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).

The inquiry report, released in April 2023, identifies the pressing need for the lived experiences of people with Long COVID to inform policy and care pathway decisions (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).



no: 53

## The impact of Long COVID

Long COVID has profound and multifactorial impacts on people living with the condition, as well as the community. The symptoms of Long COVID can be severe and disabling (Davis et al., 2023; Mehandru and Merad, 2022; Sukocheva et al., 2022), which has implications beyond the physical health of people living with the condition and impacts mental, emotional, and social wellbeing. This also affects communities through the loss of productivity, increased demand on the healthcare system, and economic burden attributable to both financial losses and direct care and support costs (AIHW, 2022b).

There is no cure for Long COVID and pharmacological therapies are limited due to much of the illness' pathophysiology remaining unclear (AIHW, 2022h; Greenhalgh et al., 2022). Consequently, Long COVID is a long-term health condition with significant and diverse impacts on quality of life and minimal treatment options.

#### Daily living and working life

The symptoms and challenges brought about by Long COVID prevent people living with the condition from engaging in their typical daily activities (Greenhalgh et al., 2022; Vaes et al., 2021; Ziauddeen et al., 2022). Over 85% of Australians with Long COVID reported that their ability to participate in their daily activities had been restricted by the condition (Biddle and Korda, 2022). For some people with Long COVID, this has involved having limited or no capacity to perform activities of daily living, from cooking or cleaning to self-care, such as personal hygiene and dressing

(Fernández-de-las-Peñas et al., 2022; Greenhalgh et al., 2022).

Long COVID also has implications on the working life of people living with the condition (Greenhalgh et al., 2022; House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023; Nittas et al., 2022). Unemployment due to illness ranges from around 40% to 70% among COVID-19 survivors with ongoing symptoms (Nittas et al., 2022); however, almost nine in ten people with Long COVID report having a reduced capacity to work (Davis et al., 2021).

As of 2023, work absenteeism due to Long COVID equates to nearly \$6 billion in economic losses annually in Australia (Wade et al., 2023). However, as such economic losses do not account for direct costs related to patient care (Australian Health Minister's Advisory Council, 2017), the true financial burden of Long COVID in Australia is likely underestimated.

People with Long COVID also experience relapses or exacerbations of the illness due to insufficient accommodations for symptoms or functional impairments in the workplace, such as a lack of leave rights, unadjusted work demands, and inflexibility in working hours or working conditions (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023; Kohn et al., 2022).

For some people with Long COVID, the loss of employment and income due to a reduced capacity to work has hindered access to necessary care services and, in severe cases, led to food and housing insecurity (House of Representatives Standing Committee on



no: 53

Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). The ramifications of financial hardship associated with developing Long COVID place people with the condition at risk of further deteriorations in health (AIHW, 2022e). Preventative, 'upstream' measures that allow people with Long COVID to maximise their engagement in the workforce must be implemented to reduce the burden of Long COVID on patient health, as well as to avoid additional strain on the economy and support services (De Leeuw et al., 2022; House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023; Kohn et al., 2022). This involves providing accessible financial support for people with Long COVID and enacting appropriate workplace accommodations (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023; Kohn et al., 2022).

People with Long COVID who have considerable functional impairments or are unable to work have an increased dependency on family and friends, such as for help with activities of daily living and financial support (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023; Pearson et al., 2022; Skilbeck et al., 2023). New responsibilities associated with caring for a family member or friend with chronic illness can strain carer's health, quality of life, and employment (Winter and Haddock, 2021). Such challenges have been observed among carers of people with Long COVID (Shah et al., 2021).

Mitigating the challenges of Long COVID involves not only supporting Australians with the condition but also their families and communities (Angeles and Hensher, 2022).

#### Stigma and discrimination

The stigma and discrimination faced by people with Long COVID must be acknowledged. Despite mounting evidence demonstrating the loss of functional capacity among people with Long COVID (Alves de Sousa et al., 2022; Cai et al., 2023; Calvache-Mateo et al., 2023; Hitch et al., 2021; Weigel et al., 2023), prejudiced attitudes and scepticism towards Long COVID are commonly reported by people with the condition (Hossain et al., 2023; Ireson et al., 2022; Russell et al., 2022; Samper-Pardo et al., 2023; Schmachtenberg et al., 2023).

In a study based in the United Kingdom, over 60% of people with Long COVID experienced external stigma directly related to their illness at least some of the time (Pantelic et al., 2022).

In the Australian context, people with Long COVID have been subjected to discrimination in healthcare and employment settings (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). Much of the stigma associated with Long COVID is attributed to the belief that the illness is not a real medical condition and a lack of empathy towards the illness experiences reported by people with Long COVID (Ireson et al., 2022; Samper-Pardo et al., 2023; Schmachtenberg et al., 2023).

Such stigmatisation of Long COVID has led to people with the condition being restricted from necessary care or treatments due to healthcare provider's dismissal of symptoms as being psychological in nature, as well as unsuitable working conditions with no accommodations for health and wellbeing concerns (Hossain et al., 2023; House of



no: 53

Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023; Ireson et al., 2022; Kingstone et al., 2020; Schmachtenberg et al., 2023).

Like many other chronic illnesses (Armentor, 2017; Donnelly et al., 2021; O'Donnell and Habenicht, 2022; Pilkington et al., 2020), the invisible nature of Long COVID symptoms has contributed to stigmatisation of the condition (Ireson et al., 2022; Kingstone et al., 2020). People with invisible chronic illnesses inherently face stigma, particularly where there is limited objective evidence of disease (Armentor, 2017; Donnelly et al., 2021; O'Donnell and Habenicht, 2022). Such is the case for Long COVID, in which no single physiological, structural, or functional assessment exists to confirm a diagnosis (CDC, 2022; Davis et al., 2023; Greenhalgh et al., 2022).

Discrimination is known to worsen quality of life among people with chronic illnesses (Australian Health Minister's Advisory Council, 2017; Cockerham et al., 2017). This has similarly been observed among people with Long COVID, particularly regarding mental wellbeing, both internationally and in Australia (Hossain et al., 2023; House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023; Kingstone et al., 2020).

Consumer engagement is a priority of the *National Strategic Framework for Chronic Conditions* [effective 2017 to 2025] (Australian Health Minister's Advisory Council, 2017); however, this framework does not outline means to address the stigma and discrimination experienced by people with chronic illnesses.



no: 53

## Long COVID and Australia's disease burden

The AIHW's burden of disease report for 2022 recognised COVID-19 as the 10th leading contributor to Australia's disease burden and the only infectious disease in Australia's top 25 contributors to the national burden of disease (AIHW, 2022a). In 2022, Long COVID accounted for 10% of the total COVID-19 burden in Australia and almost half of COVID-19's non-fatal disease burden for the year (AIHW, 2022h).

#### COVID-19 incidence

The cumulative incidence of COVID-19 in Australia, and by inference, the proportion of the population at risk of developing adverse post-COVID-19 health outcomes, like Long COVID, has increased since 2021.

By the end of 2022, the National Notifiable Diseases Surveillance System (NNDSS) recorded close to 10.5 million COVID-19 cases in Australia compared with less than 500,000 diagnosed cases within the year prior (COVID-19 Epidemiology and Surveillance Team, 2023; COVID-19 National Incident Room Surveillance Team, 2022). In fact, the cumulative COVID-19 cases for 2021 totalled less than 190,000 in early December (COVID-19 National Incident Room Surveillance Team, 2021), with the final weeks of the year seeing an influx of cases following the emergence of the Omicron variant in Australia (COVID-19 National Incident Room Surveillance Team, 2022).

Despite cases surging from late 2021, government-mandated restrictions were lifted in April 2022 (DoHAC, 2022a)). Following this, more Australians than ever contracted COVID-19 for the first time. From March to

September 2022, the cumulative incidence of COVID-19 increased from 17% to 65% of the Australian population (Australian COVID-19 Serosurveillance Network, 2022a, 2022b). The Australian Government's lack of measures to control the Omicron variant have been criticised in the Senate Select Committee on COVID-19's final inquiry report (2022).

#### Long COVID and multimorbidity

Due to the incurable nature of Long COVID, rising case numbers equate to an accumulating population of Australians with complex support needs, exacerbating Australia's existing and future chronic disease burden (Angeles and Hensher, 2022). Given that people with existing chronic conditions are disproportionately affected by Long COVID (AIHW, 2022h; Subramanian et al., 2022; Thompson et al., 2022), the emergence of the condition also threatens to inflate Australia's multimorbidity burden.

People with chronic health conditions have poorer quality of life, increased health service demand and expenditure, and reduced workforce engagement – all of which are exacerbated by multimorbidity (AIHW, 2022b; Australian Health Minister's Advisory Council, 2017). Multimorbidity due to Long COVID is likely associated with increased costs to the Australian Government. However, due to an absence of formal monitoring of Long COVID cases in Australia (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023), the healthcare costs and demands associated with the condition cannot be accurately measured.



no: 53

The ability of Australia's healthcare system to meet the demands posed by an increasing burden of chronic illness is an existing area of concern (Calder et al., 2019; Primary Health Care Advisory Group, 2015). Each year, over \$38 billion is invested into the management of chronic illness in Australia (Productivity Commission, 2021),yet numerous issues continue to impact the

standard of care received by Australians with chronic illness (Primary Health Care Advisory Group, 2015). These issues include poor resourcing, inequitable access to services, and a lack of continuity of care (Calder et al., 2019; Hitch et al., 2023; Primary Health Care Advisory Group, 2015).



no: 53

## Long COVID is poorly identified

Monitoring the incidence of Long COVID remains an ongoing challenge (AIHW, 2022h; Angeles and Hensher, 2022; Sorrell et al., 2023). This is due to issues with chronic illness surveillance, as well as barriers to accurate and timely Long COVID diagnoses (Crook et al., 2021). Such complications in ascertaining cases of Long COVID are attributable to the absence of consensus diagnostic criteria and incomplete understanding of the condition's pathophysiology (AIHW, 2022h; Davis et al., 2023; Jason et al., 2023; Sorrell et al., 2023).

In this regard, the burden of Long COVID on both Australia's population and healthcare system is likely underrepresented.

Consequently, accurate data does not exist to inform the appropriate allocation of resources and the needs of Australians with Long COVID remain unmet.

#### Surveillance of chronic illness

Chronic illness occupies the majority of Australia's burden of disease (ABS, 2018), yet the ability to formally track and document cases of chronic illnesses is limited (Swerissen et al., 2018). In contrast, communicable diseases have been monitored through the collection of coordinated, real-time data by the NNDSS since 1990 (DoHAC, 2022b).

Paradoxically, the lack of a national repository for chronic illness case data also impacts on post-infectious illnesses, like Long COVID, where the long-term health outcomes are a component of the burden of the infectious disease itself. The impact of notifiable infectious diseases is determined only by acute health outcomes, including hospital

admissions and deaths (AIHW, 2022g). This likely results in the underrepresentation of post-infectious illnesses, including Long COVID, on Australia's disease burden.

The establishment of the Australian Centre for Disease Control will see work to control both chronic and infectious diseases in Australia and will be ideally placed to support the surveillance of Long COVID moving forward.

#### Health data to monitor chronic illness

In Australia, the standardised collection of data across all chronic illnesses is poor. This is primarily due to a lack of routine sharing of primary care data (including diagnoses and consultations), and a lack of national reporting standards for chronic illnesses (Primary Health Care Advisory Group, 2015; Swerissen et al., 2018). For example, most of Australia's health data sets pertain to acute care settings and not primary care where chronic illnesses are largely managed (AIHW, 2023). National Best Practice Data Sets have been generated for some chronic illnesses identified within Australia's NHPAs, such as cancer, cardiovascular disease, dementia, and diabetes (AIHW, 2023). However, these reporting standards are only recommended and are not mandated (AIHW, 2023).

Barriers to the collection and sharing of health information in primary care have been identified in the 2022 *Strengthening Medicare Taskforce report* and the 2023 Australian Government Productivity Commission's 5-year Productivity Inquiry Report (Australian Government Productivity Commission, 2023; Strengthening Medicare Taskforce, 2022).



no: 53

#### The collection of national health data

In Australia, nationally distributed health surveys capture data on select health conditions identified as leading contributors to the burden of disease in Australia (ABS, 2022a), as well as Australia's NHPAs – cancer, cardiovascular disease, injuries, mental health, diabetes mellitus, asthma, arthritis and musculoskeletal conditions, obesity, and dementia (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health and Ageing, 2013). However, reporting on these health conditions in isolation likely skews reporting of other chronic illnesses, including Long COVID.

Population health data is collected on a national scale via the Census, as well as surveys distributed by the ABS (such as the National Health Survey and Patient Experience Survey (PEx) (ABS, 2022a)). This data is linked with data collected via the Medicare and Pharmaceutical Benefits Schemes (MBS abd PBS, respectively), forming the National Integrated Health Service Information Analysis Asset (National Integrated Health Service Information Analysis Asset (NIHSI AA) version 1.0, AIHW Data Quality Statements, Standard 23/09/2022, 766334).

The disease burden of illnesses that fall outside of the NHPAs are captured within the Australian Burden of Disease Study (AIHW, 2021). Since 2011, the Study has been conducted every three to four years, collating health data for over 200 communicable and non-communicable diseases from National Minimum Data Sets (NMDSs), epidemiological studies, and disease registries (AIHW, 2021). As of 2023, Long COVID is yet to be included within this study.

In addition, among the over 100 formally established disease registries in Australia (Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care (ACSQHC), 2022), a Long COVID, or other post-infectious illness registry, is yet to be developed. Establishment of a post infectious illness registry would aid in the collection of data for inclusion in the Australian Burden of Disease Study.

Given the periodic nature of national health data collection in Australia, health surveys administered to Australians are unable to capture real-time data. Hence, any fluctuations in the burden of chronic illnesses between reporting periods, such as the emergence and prevalence patterns of Long COVID, are not captured.

For example, the National Health Survey recurs every three years and was last distributed from August 2020 to June 2021 (ABS, 2022b). Therefore, data contained within the survey omits the majority of Australia's Long COVID cases, which emerged as a result of the Omicron wave from November 2021 to March 2022 (Angeles and Hensher, 2022).

#### Long COVID surveillance

Long COVID data is a routinely collected and shared by the United Kingdom (Office for National Statistics, 2023) and the implementation of a Long COVID registry has commenced in New Zealand (University of Auckland, 2023).

In 2022, the AIHW established the COVID-19 Register and Linked Data Set, synthesising NNDSS, MBS, and PBS data with immunisations, deaths, and information recorded within hospital NMDSs relating to COVID-19 (AIHW, 2022c). Although the linkage



no: 53

of MBS and PBS data provides a proxy measure of health outcomes after COVID-19, as there are no billing items specific for Long Covid(House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). While classification codes have been developed for Long COVID, including within the WHO's International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (ICD), Eleventh Revision ("RA02 Post COVID-19 condition" Tenth Revision, Australian Modification ("U07.4 Post Coronavirus Disease 2019")(AIHW, 2022h), such codes are specific for use in hospital settings and are not recorded within the COVID-19 Register and Linked Data Set.

As a result, MBS and PBS expenditure attributable to the management of Long COVID cannot be accurately monitored and the AIHW's COVID-19 Register and Linked Data Set, in its current form, is not appropriate for tracking the cases and burden of Long COVID in Australia effectively (Angeles and Hensher, 2022).

In addition, the removal of COVID-19 testing mandates, combined with the increasingly endemic nature of SARS-CoV-2 has complicated the documentation of COVID-19 cases and therefore those at risk of developing Long COVID within the COVID-19 Registry and Linked Data Set.

Analysis of electronic health records has identified differences in both data density and granularity across case definitions and between healthcare providers (Zhang et al., 2023). This highlights the need for standardised case definitions in clinical practice, as well as education for healthcare

providers regarding Long COVID diagnoses and appropriate coding.

Improving surveillance of Long COVID will also rely on the expansion of chronic illness monitoring in Australia. Establishing an NMDS for chronic illnesses and broadening the collection of national health data to consider chronic illness in its entirety have previously been recommended by the Primary Health Care Advisory Group (2015), Thorpe and Sweeney (2019), and Angeles and Hensher (2022). This must now be given priority. The AIHW's development of the National Primary Health Care Data Collection, as well as the recommendations from the Strengthening Medical Taskforce and Productivity Commission to improve My Health Record data accessibility and increase healthcare provider participation should also be supported.

#### Monitoring the impact of Long COVID

Establishing a Long COVID registry is necessary to enable comprehensive investigation into the impact on Australians living with the condition.

The Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care prioritises research into the health and quality of life of Australians with Long COVID as part of the four-year *Post-Acute Sequelae of COVID-19 Research Plan* (DoHAC, 2023b). This research plan, which is supported by the Medical Research Futures Fund (MRFF), seeks to gather data specific to Australian patients. Such data can assist in informing healthcare planning in the interim while a Long COVID registry and established chronic illness and primary care data sharing practices are developed.



no: 53

## Long COVID public health guidance for Australians

In Australia, public health messaging around Long COVID was communicated relatively slowly by both federal and jurisdictional health departments, with the risk of developing Long COVID not being publicly addressed until the third year of the pandemic. The health system response was timelier in other OECD countries, like Singapore and the United

Kingdom, which released public health guidance about Long COVID several months before advice about the condition was published by the Australian Government (Singapore Government Ministry of Health, 2020; United Kingdom Department of Health and Social Care, 2020, 2021).

#### Australia's Long COVID public health guidance

To the best of the authors' knowledge, the earliest documented Long COVID public health guidance from an Australian health body was released by the RACGP in December 2020. The RACGP's *Patient resource: Managing post-COVID-19 symptoms* factsheet provides self-management and care-seeking advice for people with persistent COVID-19 symptoms (RACGP, 2020). However, terminology pertaining to Long COVID is omitted and no minimum illness duration is specified.

The Department of Health and Aged Care's first formal media release of Long COVID guidance for the Australian public, including typical symptoms and advice about vaccinations, was not published until April 2022 (DoHAC, 2022d).

The *Getting help for Long COVID* factsheet, which provides more detailed advice regarding healthcare service access for people with the condition (DoHAC, 2022c), was distributed by the federal health department in August 2022.

Long COVID and COVID-19 recovery webpages were also established by Healthdirect Australia and developed for each of the federal and jurisdictional health departments. However, most of these resources were published in late 2022. By this time, around 18 million Australians had experienced COVID-19 at least once (Australian COVID-19 Serosurveillance Network, 2023).

As of 2023, the available Long COVID public health guidance distributed by Australian health departments and health bodies remains variable and uncoordinated. The terms used to describe Long COVID, timeframes for recovery and the minimum illness duration before Long COVID is considered, and care seeking advice fluctuate across the health departments (as summarised in Appendix 1).

#### Long COVID guidance lacks clarity

Accessing clear and consistent care-seeking guidance for Long COVID is an internationally-reported challenge (Hossain et al., 2023). Similarly, in Australia, the discordance of information between state and territory health departments creates uncertainty around when the possibility of Long COVID diagnosis should be considered, and when care should be sought.



no: 53

#### Care-seeking advice for COVID-19 recovery and Long COVID across Australian jurisdictions

Health departments with shared guidance about COVID-19 recovery include the federal, Australian Capital Territory, Victorian, and Northern Territory health departments, being that:

- Acute COVID-19 illness typically lasts a few weeks.
- People who have had COVID-19 should consult a GP if ongoing symptoms are of concern.

New South Wales, Queensland, South Australia, Western Australia, and Tasmania each have unique Long COVID guidance with limited similarities.

Across the breadth of information provided by Australia's health departments (Appendix 1), it is unclear whether persistent COVID-19 symptoms lasting between four and 12 weeks, also known as Ongoing Symptomatic COVID-19 (National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE), 2022), should be classified as Long COVID.

The federal, Australian Capital Territory, and South Australian health departments provide guidance for people experiencing residual COVID-19 symptoms that have persisted for less than three months. However, there is little information about the typical illness progression or care available for people experiencing Long COVID symptoms for less than three months in other states and territories.

Uniquely, the Northern Territory specifically defines people with COVID-19-related symptoms persisting for less than three months as 'still recovering from COVID-19'.

The lack of consistent information across public health guidance for Long COVID hinders Australians from having the equal opportunity to make adequately informed decisions about their health (De Leeuw et al., 2022). This has been an existing concern in Australia throughout the pandemic, whereby people from vulnerable populations were observed to have reduced COVID-19 health literacy attributable to a lack of inclusivity and accessibility in public health messaging (McCaffery et al., 2020).

Public health guidance about Long COVID must be harmonised across the states and coproduced with consumers to ensure the distribution of equitable and accessible health information to all Australians (De Leeuw et al., 2022; Hensher et al., 2021), which is a right identified in the ACSQHC's Australian Charter of Healthcare Rights and a component of the National Safety and Quality Health Services (NSQHS) Standards (ACSQHC 2020, 2021). The development of inclusive community health education is also an objective of the National COVID-19 Health Management Plan for 2023 (DoHAC, 2022e); however, this goal should be reflected more broadly.

A standardised case definition that is accepted across Australian jurisdictions will also allow the burden of Long COVID to be more accurately monitored as data collection measures are expanded, such as the development of a Long COVID registry and improved primary care data sharing.



no: 53

## The legitimacy of Long COVID

In Australia, Long COVID is poorly recognised across policy, health care, employment, and social settings (Angeles and Hensher, 2022). For the most part, this is due to the legitimacy of Long COVID and its disabling nature being poorly acknowledged. As such, the Australian Government, healthcare system, and community services have taken few measures to accommodate and mitigate the challenges and burdens experienced by people with Long COVID. Consequently, Australians with Long COVID have not been afforded the opportunity to receive the necessary care and support that is required to facilitate improved health outcomes, as well as the ability to engage in work and daily activities.

Over the period of the pandemic (11 March 2020 – 5 May 2023), no explicit changes were made to Australian healthcare policy to support the delivery of services, financial aid, or workplace accommodations for people with Long COVID. While the *National COVID-19 Health Management Plan for 2023* has identified the need to develop a strategic framework for Long COVID that underpins care and support services for people with the condition, it is still yet to be developed (DoHAC, 2022e; House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).

Nevertheless, healthcare frameworks and policies relevant to chronic illness (but not specific to Long COVID) existed prior to the pandemic and have the capacity to support approaches to Long COVID across health and community services. These frameworks include the 2015 Better Outcomes for People

with Chronic and Complex Health Conditions (Primary Health Care Advisory Group, 2015), the National Strategic Framework for Chronic Conditions [effective 2017 to 2025] (Australian Health Minister's Advisory Council, 2017), and the 2021 Innovations in Care for Chronic Conditions Health Conditions (Australian Government Productivity Commission, 2021), which provide rationale for the provision of care and support services for people with Long COVID.

#### The disabling nature of Long COVID

In Australia, Long COVID is not recognised as a disability. This is despite the functional limitations associated with the condition meeting disability definitions (Hereth et al., 2022), including those outlined in Australian policy and legislation, as well as international guidelines (see Australian and international definitions of disability below).



no: 53

#### Australian definitions of disability

#### Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (2022d)

Disability is an umbrella term for any or all the following:

- a) Impairment: problems in body function or structure;
- b) Activity limitation: difficulties in executing activities;
- c) Participation restriction: problems an individual may experience in involvement in life situations.

#### Australian Public Service Commission (2019)

Persons are considered to have a disability if they have a limitation, restriction or impairment, which has lasted, or is likely to last, for at least six months and restricts everyday activities. This includes episodic conditions if they are likely to recur.

Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (Cth s 4, latest version 20 December 2022, C2022C00367)

Disability, in relation to a person, means:

- a) total or partial loss of the person's bodily or mental functions; or
- b) total or partial loss of a part of the body; or
- c) the presence in the body of organisms causing disease or illness; or
- d) the presence in the body of organisms capable of causing disease or illness; or
- e) the malfunction, malformation or disfigurement of a part of the person's body; or
- f) a disorder or malfunction that results in the person learning differently from a person without the disorder or malfunction; or
- g) a disorder, illness or disease that affects a person's thought processes, perception of reality, emotions or judgment or that results in disturbed behaviour; and includes a disability that:
- h) presently exists; or
- i) previously existed but no longer exists; or
- j) may exist in the future (including because of a genetic predisposition to that disability); or
- k) is imputed to a person.

To avoid doubt, a disability that is otherwise covered by this definition includes behaviour that is a symptom or manifestation of the disability.

#### International definitions of disability

<u>United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (2006, Treaty Series, 2515, 3)</u>

Persons with disabilities include those who have long-term physical, mental, intellectual, or sensory impairments, which (in interaction with various barriers) may hinder their full and effective participation in society on an equal basis with others.

World Health Organization International Classification of Functioning, Disability, and Health (2002)

Disability is an umbrella term for impairments, activity limitations and participation restrictions.



no: 53

The lack of recognition of the disabling nature of Long COVID has resulted in Australians with the condition being excluded from accessing disability support services. This has also hindered people with Long COVID from being supported by accommodations to which people with disability are entitled in Australia.

Long COVID has been formally recognised as a disability in other OECD countries. For example, the United States has classified Long COVID as a disability under the Americans with Disabilities Act 1990, Rehabilitation Act 1973, and Affordable Care Act 2010 since 2021 (United States of America Department of Health and Human Services, 2021). Long COVID is also considered a disability in the United Kingdom under the Equality Act 2010 following a case of unfair dismissal relating to Long COVID in 2022 (Burke v Turning Point Scotland, 2022, 4112457/2021)

#### Long COVID and disability status

As part of Australia's National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS), formal care from support workers is available for people with long-term and permanent illnesses such as rheumatoid arthritis, dementia, and multiple sclerosis (National Disability Insurance Agency, 2022). However, the absence of recognition of Long COVID as a disability, means that Australians with the condition are not eligible for subsidised disability support services. When services are not subsidised, people – particularly those already enduring financial strain – are more likely to forego necessary care and support and face worsened health consequences (Callander, 2023). Going without care and support services due to income loss has been reported among Australians with Long COVID (House of

Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023), which threatens to further exacerbate poor health outcomes.

The lack of recognition of Long COVID as a disability also hinders people with the condition from formally entering flexible employment arrangements. Workers with disability are entitled to such arrangements (Fair Work Act 2009 (Cth) s 65 div 4, latest version 10th March 2023, C2023C00054), which are utilised by 20% of employed people with disability at least once per week (AIHW, 2022i). This flexibility supports continued workforce participation for people living with disability (AIHW, 2022i). As Long COVID is associated with functional impairments, poor perceptions of health, and disruptions to employment and income, establishment of disability status and accompanying flexible work entitlements for people with Long COVID is critical to support positive health and wellbeing outcomes.

Engagement in life activities, health equality, and income support are captured as priority areas within *Australia's Disability Strategy 2021-31* (Department of Social Services, 2021), which provides an ideal framework for identifying appropriate supports for Australians living with Long COVID.

#### Administrative processes

General practice is the first point of contact for people with chronic illness, including people with Long COVID (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023); yet, administrative burdens have created barriers to accessing primary care services (Song et al., 2019). Impaired



physical functioning – a feature of Long COVID - has been reported as a notable hindrance to attending in-person GP appointments (Song et al., 2019) and people with Long COVID typically plan days designated to care consults to ensure they are well enough to access services (Kohn et al., 2022). While telehealth consults have increased accessibility to primary care for people with Long COVID, this also facilitated healthcare provider's questioning of the legitimacy of patients' symptoms (Macpherson et al., 2022).

also restricted access to disability support

Burdensome administrative processes have

services. Concerns have already been raised about the inappropriateness of eligibility criteria for disability services and their inability to reflect the challenges experienced by people with Long COVID (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).

The pathway to accessing support services, like the NDIS, has been described as complicated, arduous, and burdensome for people already in need of support (Barr et al., 2020; Mellifont et al., 2022).

In a submission to the Productivity Commissions Review of the National Disability Agreement 2019, people with myalgic encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome (a chronic, multi-systemic illness with a similar illness presentation to Long COVID) reported ceasing attempts to access the NDIS due to the overwhelming and complex nature of the application process (Reilly and Buchanan, 2018).

Administrative requirements associated with support services, such as in-person assessments, prolonged assessment times, and the gathering and collation of extensive information (Barr et al., 2020), do not accommodate for the physical and cognitive impairments experienced by people with Long COVID, thereby further restricting access to necessary care and support. This is complicated by the scarcity of available services, extended wait times for specialists (and Long COVID clinics), and issues with care affordability (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).

#### Healthcare providers

Stigmatisation by healthcare providers not only appears to be the most commonly reported form of discrimination towards people with Long COVID (Ireson et al., 2022;

Macpherson et al., 2022; Russell et al., 2022; Samper-Pardo et al., 2023; Skilbeck et al., 2023), but is of particular concern, as this can lead to the provision of poor, inadequate care and adverse health outcomes. People with Long COVID have reported that discrimination, including the invalidation of patients' experiences and dismissal of symptoms, has jeopardised the safety of care and delayed care access, precipitating worsened health outcomes (Au et al., 2022; Hossain et al., 2023; House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023; Kingstone et al., 2020).

Stigmatisation and discrimination in healthcare settings is a two-fold problem, as Long COVID is also associated poor mental health and internal stigma due to the psychosocial impacts of acquiring a chronic illness (Pantelic et al., 2022; Russell et al., 2022; Samper-Pardo et al., 2023). Internal stigma about one's



no: 53

condition can lead to feelings of shame, guilt, embarrassment and alienation, and exacerbate the burden of living with chronic illness (Earnshaw and Quinn, 2012). As a result, healthcare providers have a responsibility to validate the experiences of people with Long COVID (NICE, 2022; RACGP, 2021). To support the best outcomes for people with Long COVID, it is therefore essential that healthcare providers validate and affirm the experiences of people living with the condition.

#### The workplace

People with Long COVID, internationally and in Australia, have reported difficulty in continuing employment due to a lack of adjustments in the workplace to accommodate for their condition (Hossain et al., 2023; House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023; Schmachtenberg et al., 2023). The resulting decrease in income creates further financial strain and, in some cases, has prohibited access to necessary, non-subsidised care for Australians with Long COVID (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).

Although some non-government organisations have provided guidelines for employers to support people with Long COVID (Altius Group, 2023; Rehab Management and Diversity Council Australia, 2022), the Australian

Government is yet to provide a framework for Australian workplaces that could support employees with the condition.

A lack of recognition of Long COVID in health policy is linked to discrimination in employment settings, particularly the failure to recognise the impact of the functional impairments associated with Long COVID on working capacity (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). People with Long COVID have the right to be protected from discrimination in employment settings (WHO, 2022); and mitigating the stigma and discrimination towards Long COVID must involve recognition of the disabling nature of the condition in policy and practice.

Equitable access and treatment in employment settings are recognised in both the preliminary *National Stigma and Discrimination Reduction Strategy* (Australian Government National Mental Health Commission, 2022) — which remains, as of 2023, in development — and the Australian Government *Australia's Disability Strategy 2021-31* (Department of Social Services, 2021). These strategies can provide guidance to Long COVID policy development, including the development of a consumer-designed approach to reducing stigma and discrimination, which must be a component of the Long COVID national strategic plan.

.



no: 53

#### The right to health

All people have the right to the equitable opportunity to achieve the "highest attainable standard of health" (International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights, 16 December 1966 (entry into force 3 January 1976); WHO, 1946). Australia is responsible for upholding this right to health as a member state of the WHO and as a party to the International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights of 1966 (Australian Treaty Series 1976 No 5, (entered into force 10 March 1976), ATS 5).

The best possible patient health outcomes are achieved when the best possible care is provided (DoHAC, 2019), which can be broadly defined as care that is both cost-effective and meets consumers' needs (ACSQHC, 2019).

To ensure that consumers' needs are met in the provision of healthcare and support services, policy decisions that dictate care funding and access must be guided by the active engagement of consumers, as well as detailed patient experience data (ACSQHC, 2010; Australian Health Minister's Advisory Council, 2017).

Collaboration between consumers, healthcare providers, and policymakers is underscored as the cornerstone to providing high-quality, safe, and value-based care in the *Clinical Governance Standard* and the *Partnering with Consumers Standard* within the NSQHS Standards developed by the ACSQHC and in the WHO's *Global Strategy on People-Centred and Integrated Health Services* (ACSQHC 2021; WHO, 2015).

#### Patient-reported measures

The routine collection of data via patient-reported experience and outcome measures (PREMS and PROMs, respectively) among Australians with Long COVID is integral to the development of person-centred care pathways, guiding funding towards services and implementing appropriate health policies for Australians with Long COVID (Hitch et al., 2023).

Collecting care safety and quality data is an expected standard of health care services in Australia (ACSQHC, 2010; ACSQHC, 2012; AIHW, 2022f); yet, patient-reported experience and outcome data is scarce for Australian's with chronic illness (AIHW, 2020), including Long COVID.

#### PREMs

The capacity to collect data via PREMs in Australia is limited not only among people with Long COVID but chronic illness in general. Some patient experience data is collected nationally by the ABS via the PEx (ABS, 2022d). However, this data is collected periodically rather than in real-time and does not capture specific chronic illnesses outside of Australia's NHPAs or leading disease burden contributors, such as Long COVID. Data captured by the PEx also largely pertains to care access with few measures to evaluate care quality and safety (ABS, 2022d).

Primary care centres in Australia also collect some patient-reported experience data; however, much of this data is unpublished and therefore poorly utilised in informing



no: 53

developments in care quality and safety (ACSQHC, 2023; Song, 2020). A number of PREMs are available to assess patient experiences and continuity in primary care among Australian chronic illness cohorts (ACSQHC, 2023; Bull et al., 2019; Sartore et al., 2022). For example, these include:

- Care Coordination Quality Measure for Primary Care (Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, 2016);
- Consumer Assessment of Healthcare Providers and Systems Clinician and Group (Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, 2013);
- Patient Assessment of Chronic Illness Care (Glasgow et al., 2005; Taggart et al., 2011); and,
- Patient Partnerships in Care (Powell et al., 2009).

However, as of 2023, none of these instruments have been validated in an Australian cohort of people with Long COVID (Angeles and Hensher, 2022). Existing PREMs have also been criticised for their lack of inclusivity and accessibility for people from vulnerable populations (Sartore et al., 2022).

Australia's capacity to collect patient-reported experience data must be expanded for people with Long COVID and chronic illness populations in general. Such data enables understanding of the needs of patients, permits care safety and quality to evaluated and monitored, and therefore is essential to ensure the provision of high-quality, value-based care (Zurynski et al., 2021).

#### **PROMs**

In 2022, the International Consortium for Health Outcomes Measurement (ICHOM) established a set of PROMs to assess health outcomes among people with acute COVID-19 illness (ICHOM, 2022); however an outcome set specific for Long COVID is yet to be developed.

As of 2023, one Long COVID-specific PROM has been developed the Modified COVID-19
Yorkshire Rehabilitation Scale (Sivan et al., 2022). However, this instrument has not yet been validated in an Australian cohort. Existing PROMs that, although not specific to the condition, are relevant for the manifestations of Long COVID are also poorly utilised and there is a lack of patient outcome data among people with Long COVID that has been collected using validated measures (Jason et al., 2023).

A standardised and validated approach to evaluating patient-reported outcomes among people with Long COVID should be pursued in Australia. This is essential to characterise the burden of Long COVID on health outcomes, which can be used by the Australian Governments and service providers to direct funding and services (Angeles and Hensher, 2022).

#### Qualitative data

Qualitative patient experience data among Australians with Long COVID is also lacking. The need for further collection of this data must be emphasised. Published evidence of the perspectives and lived experiences of people with Long COVID is available from other countries, including the United Kingdom (Ireson et al., 2022; Kingstone et al., 2020),

# deeble \*\*\* institute Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research

## Issues brief

no: 53

Spain (Samper-Pardo et al., 2023), and Germany (Schmachtenberg et al., 2023).

Perceptions of recovery among Australians with Long COVID are documented (Hitch et al., 2023); however, published qualitative data pertaining to healthcare service access and experiences with healthcare service providers among people with Long COVID in Australia is limited. Collection of qualitative patient experience data, in conjunction with adequate consumer representation and co-designed approaches to care, must be pursued to enable the Australian healthcare system to respond to Long COVID in proportion to the needs of people with the condition. However, the collection of such data is omitted from the Post-Acute Sequelae of COVID-19 Research Plan (DoHAC, 2023b).

#### Vulnerable populations

The role of social determinants in the development of Long COVID has not been definitely established (AIHW, 2022h; Lukkahatai et al., 2023); yet, the inequities faced by people from vulnerable populations likely worsen health disparities for those who develop Long COVID (Berger et al., 2021; De Leeuw et al., 2022). This has been acknowledged in the 2022 report on the Inquiry into Long COVID and Repeated COVID-19 Infections (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). As of 2023, the Australian Government has not implemented specific health policies to protect vulnerable populations from developing Long COVID, nor have they provided additional support for people from vulnerable populations who develop Long COVID. For example, no measures were implemented to ensure the

accessibility of vaccines for people with disability (Senate Select Committee on COVID-19, 2022).

Vulnerable populations have also been underrepresented in Australian Long COVID research (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). Recommendations to improve data collection among vulnerable populations have been proposed and must be prioritised to provide appropriate public health interventions and support (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). An intersectional, consumer-driven approach for engaging all Long COVID consumers, including those from vulnerable populations, is recommended to ensure these populations have the opportunity to achieve their highest possible health and quality of life (De Leeuw et al., 2022).

#### Consumers

The representation and involvement of people with Long COVID in the design and implementation of policies related to the care and support provided to people with the condition in Australia have been poor (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).

Consumer advisory groups have been established within parliament to communicate the lived experiences and concerns of specific groups and act as a conduit between affected populations and policymakers; however, an advisory group for Long COVID is yet to be established (Allard et al., 2022). Such an advisory group has already been established in New Zealand (Te Whatu Ora Health New Zealand, 2023), which had a relatively similar



no: 53

experience of COVID-19 when compared with Australia (Biddle and Korda, 2022). This lack of consumer engagement has resulted in misalignment between the care provided and the care needed for people with Long COVID in Australia.

Long COVID has impacts beyond those living with the condition (Pearson et al., 2022; Skilbeck et al., 2023; Sorrell et al., 2023) and an intersectional Long COVID advisory group that equitably represents all Long COVID consumers, including their families, support workers, and advocates, must be established to ensure that public health interventions are appropriate, value-based, and person-centred. This advisory group must be consulted regularly and consider vulnerable populations so that any measures that are implemented, including the design and provision of care services, are inclusive of these priority groups and reflective of their values and goals (Sorrell et al., 2023)..

Establishing a consumer advisory group to inform the development of co-designed living clinical guidelines and care pathways for the management of Long COVID should also be pursued (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). Best practice approaches to facilitating consumer contribution to living guidelines are provided by the Australian Living Evidence Consortium, which has already overseen the development of co-designed living guidelines for the management of stroke, COVID-19, inflammatory arthritis, and diabetes in Australia (Australian Living Evidence Consortium, 2022).

#### Accessibility of care

Despite formal recognition that managing Long COVID requires holistic, multidisciplinary care (RACGP, 2021), Australians with Long COVID have reported that services are poorly integrated and there exists multiple barriers to access (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).

Rising medical expenses and the cost of living have impacted the ability of Australians to access healthcare (Zurynski et al., 2021). In 2022 to 2023, almost half of the Australians visiting a GP paid out-of-pocket fees with only 51.7% reporting that services were always bulk-billed – the lowest percentage within the last decade (DoHAC, 2023a).

Similarly, in 2021 to 2022, waiting times to access specialist healthcare were deemed unacceptable by almost 30% of people with a long-term health condition – the highest proportion on record (ABS, 2022c).

Existing barriers to care in Australia, such as the decreasing number of bulk-billing GPs, an inefficient approach to repeat referrals, and systemic issues with service integration and care continuity (Prime et al., 2020; Swerissen et al., 2018), further limit accessibility of services for Australians with Long COVID.

As GPs and specialists have a prominent role in the management of chronic and complex health conditions, including Long COVID, decreasing accessibility of these services has a considerable impact on the health and quality of life of Australians living with chronic illness (Song et al., 2019; Zurynski et al., 2021).



no: 53

#### Long COVID clinics

In Australia Long COVID clinics consisting of multidisciplinary care services, were first established in 2022. However, protracted waiting times hindered timely access to care for many Australians with Long COVID (House of Representatives Standing Committee Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).

Throughout the pandemic, no Long COVID clinics were established in Tasmania or the Northern Territory and those established in other jurisdictions were largely restricted to major cities (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). Poor accessibility of necessary healthcare services for people living outside of metropolitan areas has existed as an enabler to geographical health disparities in Australia prior to the pandemic (Swerissen, et al., 2018; Whitehead, et al., 2018).

The services comprised within Australia's active Long COVID clinics are also not standardised or consistent across clinics, with some (such as the Royal Adelaide Hospital's Long COVID Assessment Clinic (Government of South Australia, 2022)) consisting of multidisciplinary specialist and allied healthcare services and others (like the Wesley Hospital Long COVID Clinic (The Wesley Hospital, 2022)) providing only allied healthcare services. There have also been reports of poor care continuity within Long COVID clinics (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).

The Commonwealth funding agreement for public hospitals, which supported government-run Long COVID clinics, was

discontinued on 31<sup>st</sup> December 2022 (Hewett, 2022), despite more Australians than ever being exposed to developing the condition in 2022 (Australian COVID-19 Serosurveillance Network, 2022a, 2022b). This has led to a number of Long COVID clinics, including the Royal Melbourne Hospital's ReCov and Austin Health's ReCoVery programs, being dissolved and further reduced the already limited services available for Australians with Long COVID.



no: 53

#### Conclusion and recommendations

In Australia, Long COVID has affected more than one in 25 people (Australian COVID-19 Serosurveillance Network, 2023; Biddle and Korda, 2022) and has left more than 1.5 million Australians at risk of long-term chronic illness. In May 2023, the WHO removed the COVID-19 pandemic status as a Public Health Emergency of International Concern (WHO, 2023). However, existing understanding of multi-systemic post-viral illnesses suggests that Long COVID will likely be a perpetuating public health challenge (Blomberg et al., 2022; Davis et al., 2023; Owens, 2022), particularly as SARS-CoV-2 becomes endemic (House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023).

However, it must first be acknowledged that mitigating the spread of COVID-19 is critical to managing the future burden of Long COVID on both consumers and the healthcare system (Hensher et al., 2021; House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport, 2023). Prevention, together with an improved understanding of the risk factors for Long COVID after SARS-CoV-2 infection, are integral to reducing the future prevalence of Long COVID in Australia (Al-Aly et al., 2022; Angeles and Hensher, 2022; Hensher et al., 2021).

Recommendation 1: Improve the identification of Long COVID

Care seeking guidance for people with ongoing COVID-19 symptoms and the risks associated with developing Long COVID must be clearly conveyed in public health messaging to

empower all Australians to make adequately informed health decisions.

This must be underpinned by improved identification and monitoring of Long COVID cases in Australia. Such advancements are necessary to enhance our understanding of the Long COVID's epidemiology, as well as the healthcare, disability, and social service needs of Australians with the condition.

The following recommendations are proposed:

- Standardise Long COVID terminology and definitions used in public health messaging across all jurisdictions.
- Codesign Long COVID public health guidance with consumers to ensure all Australians have equitable access to highquality and accurate health information.
- Develop a national registry composed of people with Long COVID referred from primary care centres to track Long COVID's burden on the Australian healthcare system.
- Establish a national minimum data set for chronic illnesses and increase primary care data accessibility via the AIHW's National Primary Health Care Data Collection to capture all chronic illness diagnoses and healthcare interactions.
- Expand the collection and integration of electronic health data via My Health Record by increasing healthcare provider engagement, as well as data accessibility.



no: 53

## Recommendation 2: Recognise Long COVID as a disability

The challenges of living with Long COVID, including discrimination and stigma, must be recognised and appropriately addressed in Australian health policy and service administrative processes. Achieving this requires the formal recognition of the disabling nature of Long COVID.

The following recommendations are proposed:

- Develop, via consultation between the Department of Health and Aged Care and Long COVID consumers, a co-designed approach to reducing stigma and discrimination to be included within the national strategic plan for Long COVID.
- Acknowledge the disabling nature of Long COVID in Australian health policy to afford people with the condition access to subsidised disability support services and workplace accommodations that are necessary to achieve the highest possible health, quality of life, and workforce engagement.
- Co-design the administrative processes associated with and the delivery of disability support services with Long COVID consumers to ensure that necessary care is accessible, safe, and of high quality.

Recommendation 3: Increase stakeholder engagement with Long COVID consumers

To ensure that all policy and care pathway decisions are informed by the lived experiences of Long COVID consumers and that care and support services are person-

centred and value-based, Long COVID consumers must appropriately and inclusively represented.

This must be underpinned by: 1) improved patient-reported experience and outcome data collection; 2) increased consumer engagement in the development of relevant health policies; and 3) co-produced care and support services.

The following recommendations for these three priority areas are proposed:

- Support research into the validation of PREMs and PROMs among Australians with Long COVID as a component of the Department of Health and Aged Care's national strategic plan for Long COVID.
- Investigate the lived experiences of Long COVID consumers via a nation-wide cohort study (facilitated by the development of a national Long COVID registry) and promote continued data collection as part of the Department of Health and Aged Care's national strategic plan for Long COVID following the ascertainment and validation of appropriate PREMs and PROMs.
- Develop and deliver person-centred models of care and referral pathways to multidisciplinary healthcare, disability support, and social support services that align with the needs of Long COVID consumers via collaboration between policymakers, consumers, and healthcare providers.
- Co-design inclusive research strategies and tailored care pathways for people from vulnerable populations via collaboration with consumers to further understand and subsequently mitigate



no: 53

additional challenges faced by vulnerable populations, thereby avoiding further health inequities.  Establish an intersectional, consumerdriven Long COVID advisory group that can be regularly consulted by policymakers within Department of Health and Aged Care.

# deeble \*\*\* institute Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research

## Issues brief

no: 53

#### References

ABS: Australian Bureau of Statistics 2018, Chronic conditions, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/">https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/</a> /health/health-conditions-and-risks/chronic -conditions/latestrelease#:~:text=47%25%20of %20Australians%20had%20one,chronic %20conditions%20increased%20with%20age

ABS: Australian Bureau of Statistics 2020-21, Diabetes, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/health-conditions-and-risks/diabetes/latest-release#cite-window1">https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/health-conditions-and-risks/diabetes/latest-release#cite-window1</a>

ABS: Australian Bureau of Statistics 2022a, Comparing ABS long-term health conditions data sources, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/detailed-methodology-information/information-papers/comparing-abs-long-term-health-conditions-data-sources#cite-window1">https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/detailed-methodology-information/information-papers/comparing-abs-long-term-health-conditions-data-sources#cite-window1</a>

ABS: Australian Bureau of Statistics 2022b, National Health Survey: First results methodology, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.abs.gov.au/methodologies/national-health-survey-first-results">https://www.abs.gov.au/methodologies/national-health-survey-first-results</a> -methodology/2020-21#cite-window1

ABS: Australian Bureau of Statistics 2022c, Patient Experiences, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/">https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/</a> /health/health-services/patient -experiences/2021-22

ABS: Australian Bureau of Statistics 2022d,
Patient Experiences methodology, viewed 20
September 2023, <a href="https://www.abs.gov.au/methodologies/patient-experiences-methodology/2021-22">https://www.abs.gov.au/methodologies/patient-experiences-methodology/2021-22</a>

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2010, Australian Safety and Quality Framework for Health Care, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/sites/default/files/migrated/ASQFHC-Guide-Healthcare-team.pdf">https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/sites/default/files/migrated/ASQFHC-Guide-Healthcare-team.pdf</a>

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2012, Practice-level indicators of safety and quality for primary health care specification (2012), viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/our-work/indicators/practice-level-indicators-of-safety-and-quality-for-primary-health-care">https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/our-work/indicators/practice-level-indicators-of-safety-and-quality-for-primary-health-care</a>

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2019, The state of patient safety and quality in Australian hospitals, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://agedcare.royalcommission.gov.au/system/files/2020-06/CTH.0001.7100.0513">https://agedcare.royalcommission.gov.au/system/files/2020-06/CTH.0001.7100.0513</a>.pdf

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2020. (2nd Ed). The Australian Charter of Healthcare Rights, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/publications-and-resources/resource-library/australian-charter-healthcare-rights-second-edition-a4">https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/publications-and-resources/resource-library/australian-charter-healthcare-rights-second-edition-a4</a>-accessible

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2021. 2nd ed. - version 2., National Safety and Quality Health Service Standards, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au">https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au</a> /publications-and-resources/resource-library



no: 53

#### <u>/national-safety-and-quality-health-service</u> -standards-second-edition

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2022, Australian register of clinical registries, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/publications-and-resources/australian-register-clinical-registries">https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/publications-and-resources/australian-register-clinical-registries</a>

ACSQHC: Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Health Care 2023, Patient experience measurement in primary healthcare, viewed 20 September 2023, https://www.safetyandquality.gov.au/sites/default/files/2023-07/literature review on patient experience in primary health care april - 2023.pdf

ACT Government 2022, Post-COVID recovery clinic, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.canberrahealthservices.act.gov">https://www.canberrahealthservices.act.gov</a> <a href="https://www.canberrahealthservices.act.gov">au/services-and-clinics/services/post-covid</a> <a href="https://examberrahealthservices.act.gov">-recovery-clinic</a>

Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality 2013 [updated May 2022], Development of the CAHPS Clinician & Group Survey, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.ahrq.gov/cahps/surveys-guidance/cg/about/Develop-CG-Surveys.html">https://www.ahrq.gov/cahps/surveys-guidance/cg/about/Develop-CG-Surveys.html</a>

Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality 2016, Care Coordination Quality Measure for Primary Care (CCQM-PC), viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.ahrq.gov/sites/default/files/wysiwyg/professionals/prevention-chronic-care/improve/coordination/ccqmpc/ccqmp-pc-development.pdf">https://www.ahrq.gov/sites/default/files/wysiwyg/professionals/prevention-chronic-care/improve/coordination/ccqmpc/ccqmp-pc-development.pdf</a>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 1997, First report on the National Health Priority Areas, full report, Cat. no. PHE 1. Canberra, Australia: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/health-care-quality-performance/national-health-priority-areas-first-report/background">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/health-care-quality-performance/national-health-priority-areas-first-report/background</a>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2020 [updated 18 August 2023], Experiences in health care for people with chronic conditions: How GPs and other specialists communicate with their patients, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/health-care-quality-performance/experiences-in-health-care-chronic-conditions/contents/summary">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/health-care-quality-performance/experiences-in-health-care-chronic-conditions/contents/summary</a>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2021, Australian Burden of Disease Study: Methods and supplementary material 2018, Cat. no. BOD 26. Canberra, Australia: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/abds-methods">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/abds-methods</a>-supplementary-material-2018/data

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2022a, Australian Burden of Disease Study 2022, Cat. no. BOD 37. Canberra, Australia: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/australian-burden-of-disease-study-2022/contents/summary">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/australian-burden-of-disease-study-2022/contents/summary</a>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2022b [updated 30 June 2023], Chronic conditions and multimorbidity, Canberra, Australia: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023,



no: 53

https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias -health/chronic-conditions-and-multimorbidity

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2022c [updated 18 August 2023], COVID-19 Register and Linked Data Set, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports-data/covid-linked-data-set/">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports-data/covid-linked-data-set/</a>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2022d [updated 15 August 2023], Disability - Overview, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports-data/health-conditions-disability-deaths-disability/overview">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports-data/health-conditions-disability-deaths-disability/overview</a>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2022e [updated 11 August 2023], Health across socioeconomic groups, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-health/health-across-socioeconomic-groups">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-health/health-across-socioeconomic-groups</a>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2022f [updated 11 August 2023], Health care safety and quality, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/health-care-quality-performance/">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/health-care-quality-performance/</a>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2022g [updated 18 August 2023], Infectious and communicable diseases, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-health/infectious-and-communicable-diseases">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/australias-health/infectious-and-communicable-diseases</a>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2022h, Long COVID in Australia - A review of the literature, Cat. no. PHE 318. Canberra, Australia: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/covid-19/long-covid-in-australia-a-review-of-the-literature/summary

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2022i [updated 18 August 2023], People with disability in Australia - Employment participation needs and challenges, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/disability/people-with-disability-in-australia/contents/employment/employment-participation-needs-and-challenges">https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/disability/people-with-disability-in-australia/contents/employment/employment-participation-needs-and-challenges</a>

AIHW: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2023, Data set specifications - AIHW METeOR, viewed 20 September 2023, https://meteor.aihw.gov.au/content/344846

Aiyegbusi O, Hughes S, Turner G, Cruz Rivera S, McMullan C, Singh Chandan J, Haroon S, Price G, Haf Davies E, Nirantharakumar K, Sapey E, and Calvert M 2021, 'Symptoms, complications, and management of long COVID: A review'. Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine, vol. 114, no. 9, pp. 428-42.

Al-Aly Z, Bowe B, and Xie Y 2022, 'Long COVID after breakthrough SARS-CoV-2 infection'.
Nature Medicine, vol. 28, no. 7, pp. 1461-7.

Allard N, Miller A, Morgan M, and Chakraborty S 2022, 'Post-COVID-19 syndrome/condition or long COVID after acute SARS-CoV-2 infection'. Australian Journal of General Practice, vol. 51, no. 12, pp. 952-7.

Altius Group 2023, How to support employees managing Long COVID symptoms, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.altius-group.com.au/news-and-research/how-to-support-employees-that-are-managing-long-covid-symptoms">https://www.altius-group.com.au/news-and-research/how-to-support-employees-that-are-managing-long-covid-symptoms</a>

# deeble \*\*\* institute Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research

## Issues brief

no: 53

Alves de Sousa KC, Gardel DG, and Lopes AJ 2022, 'Postural balance and its association with functionality and quality of life in non-hospitalized patients with post-acute COVID-19 syndrome'. Physiotherapy Research International, vol. 27, no. 4, pp. e1967.

Angeles MR and Hensher M 2022, Estimating the current scale and impact of Long COVID in Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://iht.deakin.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/sites/153/2022/11/LC-Modelling-full-report">https://iht.deakin.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/sites/153/2022/11/LC-Modelling-full-report</a>. pdf

Armentor JL 2017, 'Living with a contested, stigmatized illness: Experiences of managing relationships among women with fibromyalgia'. Qualitative Health Research, vol. 27, no. 4, pp. 462-473.

Au L, Capotescu C, Eyal G, and Finestone G 2022, 'Long covid and medical gaslighting; Dismissal, delayed diagnosis, and deferred treatment'. SSM - Qualitative Research in Health, vol. 2, pp. 100167.

Australian COVID-19 Serosurveillance Network 2022a, Seroprevalence of SARS-CoV-2 specific antibodies among Australian blood donors, February-March 2022, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/project/serosurveillance-sars-cov-2-infection-inform-public-health-responses">https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/project/serosurveillance-sars-cov-2-infection-inform-public-health-responses</a>

Australian COVID-19 Serosurveillance Network 2022b, Seroprevalence of SARS-CoV-2-specific antibodies among Australian blood donors: Round 3 update, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/project/">https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/project//serosurveillance-sars-cov-2-infection-inform/-public-health-responses</a>

Australian COVID-19 Serosurveillance Network 2023, Seroprevalence of SARS-CoV-2-specific

antibodies among Australian blood donors:
Round 4 update, viewed 20 September 2023,
<a href="https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/project/">https://kirby.unsw.edu.au/project//serosurveillance-sars-cov-2-infection-inform-public-health-responses</a>

Australian Government National Mental
Health Commission 2022, National Stigma and
Discrimination Reduction Strategy, viewed 20
September 2023, <a href="https://www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au/Projects/stigma-and-discrimination-reduction-strategy">https://www.mentalhealthcommission.gov.au/Projects/stigma-and-discrimination-reduction-strategy</a>

Australian Government Productivity
Commission 2021, Innovations in Care for
Chronic Health Conditions, Canberra,
Australia: Productivity Reform Case Study,
Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20
September 2023, <a href="https://www.pc.gov.au/research/completed/chronic-care-innovations">https://www.pc.gov.au/research/completed/chronic-care-innovations</a>

Australian Government Productivity
Commission 2023, Advancing prosperity,
Report no. 100. Canberra, Australia:
Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20
September 2023, <a href="https://www.pc.gov.au">https://www.pc.gov.au</a>
/inquiries/completed/productivity/report

Australian Health Minister's Advisory Council 2017, National Strategic Framework for Chronic Conditions, Canberra, Australia: Department of Health, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.health.gov.au/resources">https://www.health.gov.au/resources</a> /publications/national-strategic-framework -for-chronic-conditions?language=en#:~:text =The%20National%20Strategic%20Framework %20for,and%20management%20of%20chronic c%20conditions

Australian Living Evidence Consortium 2022, The Living Guidelines Handbook: Guidance for the production and publication of living clinical

# deeble \*\*\* institute Deeble Institute for Health Policy Research

## Issues brief

no: 53

practice guidelines, version 1.0, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://livingevidence.org">https://livingevidence.org</a>
<a href="https://livingevidence.org">au/resources</a>

Australian Public Service Commission 2019, Definition of disability, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.apsc.gov.au/working-aps/diversity-and-inclusion/disability/definition-disability#:~:text=Persons%20are%20considered%20to%20have,and%20restricts%20everyday%20activities3">https://www.apsc.gov.au/working-aps/diversity-and-inclusion/disability/definition-disability#:~:text=Persons%20are%20considered%20to%20have,and%20restricts%20everyday%20activities3</a>

Australian Treaty Series 1976 No 5 (entered into force 10 March 1976), ATS 5 [updated 06 February 2009], viewed 20 September 2023, https://www.info.dfat.gov.au/Info/Treaties/treaties.nsf/AllDocIDs/CFB1E23A1297FFE8CA256B4C000C26B4

Barr M, Duncan J, and Dally K 2020, 'Parent experience of the national disability insurance scheme (NDIS) for children with hearing loss in Australia'. Disability & Society, vol. 36, no. 10, pp. 1663-87.

Berger Z, Altiery de Jesus V, Assoumou SA, and Greenhalgh T 2021, 'Long COVID and health inequities: The role of primary care'. The Milbank Quarterly, vol. 99, no. 2, pp. 519-41.

Biddle N and Korda R 2022, The experience of COVID-19 in Australia, including long-COVID - Evidence from the COVID-19 Impact Monitoring Survey Series, August 2022, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://csrm.cass.anu.edu.au/research/publications/experience-covid-19-australia-including-long-covid-evidence-covid-19-impact">https://csrm.cass.anu.edu.au/research/publications/experience-covid-19-impact</a>

Blomberg B, Cox RJ, and Langeland N 2022, 'Long COVID: A growing problem in need of intervention'. Cell Reports Medicine, vol. 3, no. 3, pp. 100552.

Bull C, Byrnes J, Hettiarachchi R, and Downes M 2019, 'A systematic review of the validity and reliability of patient-reported experience measures'. Health Services Research, vol. 54, no. 5, pp. 1023-35.

Burke v Turning Point Scotland 2022, 4112457/2021, viewed 20 September 2023, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media /62a1feace90e07039e31b82c/Mr T Burke v Turning Point Scotland - 4112457.2021 -\_Preliminary.pdf

Cai J, Lin K, Zhang H, Xue Q, Zhu K, Yuan G, Sun Y, Zhu F, Ai J, Wang S, and Zhang W 2023, 'A one-year follow-up study of systematic impact of long COVID symptoms among patients post SARS-CoV-2 omicron variants infection in Shanghai, China'. Emerging Microbes & Infections, vol. 12, no. 2, pp. 2220578.

Calder R, Dunkin R, Rochford C, and Nichols T 2019, Australian health services: Too complex to navigate, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.vu.edu.au/sites/default/files/australian-health-services-too-complex-to-navigate.pdf">https://www.vu.edu.au/sites/default/files/australian-health-services-too-complex-to-navigate.pdf</a>

Callander EJ 2023, 'Out-of-pocket fees for health care in Australia: implications for equity'. Medical Journal of Australia, vol. 218, no. 7, pp. 294-7.

Callard F and Perego E 2021, 'How and why patients made Long Covid'. Social Science & Medicine, vol. 268, pp. 113426.

Calvache-Mateo A, López-López L, Martín-Núñez J, Heredia-Ciuró A, Granados-Santiago M, Ortiz-Rubio A, and Valenza MC 2023, 'Pain and clinical presentation: A cross-sectional study of patients with new-onset chronic pain in Long-COVID-19 Syndrome'. International

#### Issues brief

no: 53

Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, vol. 20, no. 5, pp. 4049.

CDC: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 2022 [updated 11 September 2023], Post-COVID conditions: Information for healthcare providers, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/clinical-care/post-covid-conditions">https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/hcp/clinical-care/post-covid-conditions</a>. html

Cockerham WC, Hamby BW, and Oates GR 2017, 'The social determinants of chronic disease'. American Journal of Preventative Medicine, vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 5-12.

COVID-19 Epidemiology and Surveillance Team 2023, COVID-19 Australia: Epidemiology report 69, Volume 47. Canberra, Australia: Department of Health and Aged Care, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://doi.org/10.33321/cdi.2023.47.7">https://doi.org/10.33321/cdi.2023.47.7</a>

COVID-19 National Incident Room Surveillance Team 2021, COVID-19 Australia: Epidemiology report 56, Volume 45. Canberra, Australia: Department of Health, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, https://doi.org/10.33321/cdi.2021.45.69

COVID-19 National Incident Room Surveillance Team 2022, COVID-19 Australia: Epidemiology report 57, Volume 46. Canberra, Australia: Department of Health, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, https://doi.org/10.33321/cdi.2022.46.4

Crook H, Raza S, Nowell J, Young M, and Edison P 2021, 'Long covid - Mechanisms, risk factors, and management'. BMJ, vol. 374, pp. n1648.

Davis HE, Assaf GS, McCorkell L, Wei H, Low RJ, Re'em Y, Redfield S, Austin JP, and Akrami A 2021, 'Characterising long COVID in an international cohort: 7 months of symptoms and their impact'. The Lancet Discovery Science, vol. 38, no. August 2021, pp. 101019.

Davis HE, McCorkell L, Moore Vogel J, and Topol EJ 2023, 'Long COVID: Major findings, mechanisms, and recommendations'. Nature Reviews Microbiology, vol. 2023, no. 21, pp. 133-46.

De Leeuw E, Yashadhana A, and Hitch D 2022, 'Long COVID: Sustained and multiplied disadvantage'. Medical Journal of Australia, vol. 216, no. 5, pp. 222-4.

Department of Social Services 2021, Australia's Disability Strategy 2021-2031, Canberra, Australia: Department of Social Services, Australian Government, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.disabilitygateway.gov.au">https://www.disabilitygateway.gov.au</a> /document/3106

Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (Cth) latest version 20 December 2022, C2022C00367, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.legislation.gov.au/Details/C2022C00367">https://www.legislation.gov.au/Details/C2022C00367</a>

DoHAC: Department of Health and Aged Care 2019, Australia's Long Term National Health Plan, Canberra, Australia: Department of Health and Aged Care, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/australia-s-long-term-national-health-plan\_0">https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/australia-s-long-term-national-health-plan\_0</a>

DoHAC: Department of Health and Aged Care 2022a, Australia's biosecurity emergency pandemic measures to end [Press release], viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.health.gov.au/ministers/the-hon-greg-hunt">https://www.health.gov.au/ministers/the-hon-greg-hunt</a>

#### Issues brief

no: 53

-mp/media/australias-biosecurity-emergency-pandemic-measures-to-end

DoHAC: Department of Health and Aged Care 2022b [updated 09 August 2022], Australia's notifiable diseases status: National Notifiable Diseases Surveillance System (NNDSS) annual reports, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www1.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/cda-pubs-annlrpt-nndssar.htm#:~:text=The%20National%20Notifiable%20Diseases%20Surveillance%20System%20NNDSS%20was%20established%20In,or%20disease%20groups%20in%20Australia

DoHAC: Department of Health and Aged Care 2022c [updated 30 August 2023], Getting help for Long COVID, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/getting-help-for-long-covid">https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/getting-help-for-long-covid</a>

DoHAC: Department of Health and Aged Care 2022d, How do I know if I have long COVID? [Press release], viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.health.gov.au/news/how-do-i">https://www.health.gov.au/news/how-do-i</a>-know-if-i-have-long-covid?language=en

DoHAC: Department of Health and Aged Care 2022e, National COVID-19 Health Management Plan for 2023, Canberra, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/national-covid-19-health-management-plan-for-2023?language=en">https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/national-covid-19-health-management-plan-for-2023?language=en</a>

DoHAC: Department of Health and Aged Care 2023a, Medicare statistics - per patient bulk billing dashboard 2022-23, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/medicare-statistics-">https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/medicare-statistics-</a>

per-patient-bulk-billing-dashboard-2022-23 ?language=en

DoHAC: Department of Health and Aged Care 2023b, Post-Acute Sequelae of COVID-19
Research Plan. Medical Research Future Fund - Emerging Priorities and Consumer-Drive Research initiative, Canberra, Australia: Department of Health and Aged Care, Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20
September 2023, <a href="https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/mrff-post-acute-sequelae-of-covid-19-research-plan">https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/mrff-post-acute-sequelae-of-covid-19-research-plan</a>

Donnelly S, Wilson AG, Mannan H, Dix C, Whitehill L, and Kroll T 2021, '(In)Visible illness: A photovoice study of the lived experience of self-managing rheumatoid arthritis'. PloS One, vol. 16, no. 3, pp. e0248151.

Earnshaw VA and Quinn DM 2012, 'The impact of stigma in healthcare on people living with chronic illnesses'. Journal of Health Psychology, vol. 17, no. 2, pp. 157-68.

Fair Work Act 2009 (Cth) latest version 10th March 2023, C2023C00054, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.legislation.gov.au/Details/C2023C00054">https://www.legislation.gov.au/Details/C2023C00054</a>

Fernández-de-las-Peñas C, Martín-Guerrero JD, Cancela-Cilleruelo I, Moro-López-Menchero P, Rodríguez-Jiménez J, Navarro-Pardo E, and Pellicer-Valero OJ 2022, 'Exploring the recovery curves for long-term post-COVID functional limitations on daily living activities: The LONG-COVID-EXP-CM multicenter study'. Journal of Infection, vol. 84, no. 5, pp. 722-46.

Fumagalli C, Zocchi C, Tassetti L, Silverii MV, Amato C, Livi L, Giovannoni L, Verrillo F, Bartoloni A, Marcucci R, Lavorini F, Fumagalli S, Ungar A, Olivotto I, Rasero L, Fattirolli F,

#### Issues brief

no: 53

Marchionni N, and AOU Careggi COVID-19 Follow-up study Group 2022, 'Factors associated with persistence of symptoms 1 year after COVID-19: A longitudinal, prospective phone-based interview follow-up cohort study'. European Journal of Internal Medicine, vol. 97, pp. 36-41.

Glasgow RE, Wagner EH, Schaefer J, Mahoney LD, Reid RJ, and Greene SM 2005, 'Development and validation of the Patient Assessment of Chronic Illness Care (PACIC)'. Medical Care, vol. 43, no. 5, pp. 436-44.

Government of South Australia 2022, Long COVID assessment clinic, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.rah.sa.gov.au/patients-and-visitors/conditions-services-and-clinics/medical-conditions/long-covid">https://www.rah.sa.gov.au/patients-and-visitors/conditions-services-and-clinics/medical-conditions/long-covid</a>

Greenhalgh T, Delaney B, Evans R, and Milne R 2022, 'Long covid - An update for primary care'. BMJ, vol. 378, pp. e072117.

Hensher M, Angeles MR, De Graaff B, Campbell J, Athan E, and Haddock R 2021, Managing the long term health consequences of COVID-19 in Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://ahha.asn.au/publication/health-policy-issue-briefs/deeble-issues-brief-no-40-managing-long-term-health">https://ahha.asn.au/publication/health-policy-issue-briefs/deeble-issues-brief-no-40-managing-long-term-health</a>

Hereth B, Tubig P, Sorrels A, Muldoon A, Hills K, and Evans N 2022, 'Long covid and disability: A brave new world'. BMJ, vol. 378, pp. e069868.

Hewett R. (2022). Public hospital funding: An overview, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aph.gov.au/About\_Parliament">https://www.aph.gov.au/About\_Parliament</a> /Parliamentary Departments/Parliamentary Library/FlagPost/2022/July/Hospital-funding

Hitch D, Deféin E, Lloyd M, Rasmussen B, Haines K, and Garnys E 2023, 'Beyond the case numbers: Social determinants and contextual factors in patient narratives of recovery from COVID-19'. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health, vol. 47, no. 1, pp. 100002.

Hitch D, Haines K, Said C, Barker K, Booth S, Carter V, Hiley C, Holton S, Lloyd M, Nelson H, Thorpe M, Pepin G, and Karunajeewa H 2021, 'Function, disability, and recovery after Covid-19: Patient outcomes six and twelve months after diagnosis'. 14th National Allied Health Conference; Australia, 9th - 12th August.

Hossain MM, Das J, Rahman F, Nesa F, Hossain P, Islam AMK, Tasnim S, Faizah F, Mazumder H, Purohit N, and Ramirez G 2023, 'Living with "long COVID": A systematic review and metasynthesis of qualitative evidence'. PloS One, vol. 18, no. 2, pp. e0281884.

House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health, Aged Care, and Sport 2023, Sick and tired: Casting a long shadow - Inquiry into Long COVID and Repeated COVID-19 Infections, Canberra, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/committees/reportrep/RB000006/toc\_pdf">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/committees/reportrep/RB000006/toc\_pdf</a> /SickandtiredCastingalongshadow.pdf

House of Representatives Standing Committee on Health and Ageing 2013, Thinking ahead: Report on the inquiry into dementia - Early diagnosis and intervention, Canberra, Australia: Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aph.gov.au/parliamentary\_business/committees/house\_of\_representatives\_committees?url=haa/dementia/report.htm">https://www.aph.gov.au/parliamentary\_business/committees/house\_of\_representatives\_committees?url=haa/dementia/report.htm</a>

#### Issues brief

no: 53

Huang L, Yao Q, Gu X, Wang Q, Ren L, Wang Y, Hu P, Guo L, Liu M, Xu J, Zhang X, Qu Y, Fan Y, Li X, Li C, Yu T, Xia J, Wei M, Chen L, Li Y, and Cao B 2021, '1-year outcomes in hospital survivors with COVID-19: A longitudinal cohort study'. The Lancet, vol. 398, no. 10302, pp. 747-58.

ICHOM: International Consortium for Health Outcomes Measurement 2022, Patient-centred outcome measures - COVID-19, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://connect.ichom.org/patient-centered-outcome">https://connect.ichom.org/patient-centered-outcome</a> \_measures/covid-19/

International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights, 16 December 1966 (entry into force 3 January 1976), viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/instruments/instruments/international-covenant-economic-social-and-cultural-rights">https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instrument

Ireson J, Taylor A, Richardson E, Greenfield B, and Jones G 2022, 'Exploring invisibility and epistemic injustice in Long Covid - A citizen science qualitative analysis of patient stories from an online Covid community'. Health Expectations, vol. 25, no. 4, pp. 1753-65.

Jason LA, Natelson BH, Bonilla H, Sherif ZA, Vernon SD, Verduzco Gutierrez M, O'Brien L, and Taylor E 2023, 'What Long COVID investigators can learn from four decades of ME/CFS research'. Brain Behavior and Immunity Integrative, vol. 4, pp. 100022.

Kingstone T, Taylor AK, O'Donnell CA, Atherton H, Blane DN, and Chew-Graham CA 2020, 'Finding the 'right' GP: A qualitative study of the experiences of people with long-COVID'. BJGP Open, vol. 4, no. 5, pp. bjgpopen20X101143.

Kohn L, Dauvrin M, Detollenaere J, Primus-de Jong C, Maertens de Noordhout C, Castanares-Zapatero D, Cleemput I, and Van de Heede K 2022, 'Long COVID and return to work: A qualitative study'. Occupational Medicine, pp. kqac119.

Lukkahatai N, Rodney T, Ling C, Daniel B, and Han HR 2023, 'Long COVID in the context of social determinants of health'. Frontiers in Public Health, vol. 11, pp. 1098443.

Macpherson K, Cooper K, Harbour J, Mahal D, Miller C, and Nairn M 2022, 'Experiences of living with long COVID and of accessing healthcare services: A qualitative systematic review'. BMJ Open, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. e050979.

McCaffery K, Dodd R, Cvejic E, Ayre J, Batcup C, Isautier J, Copp T, Bonner C, Pickles K, Nickel B, Dakin T, Cornell S, and Wolf M 2020, 'Health literacy and disparities in COVID-19 - Related knowledge, attitudes, beliefs and behaviours in Australia'. Public Health Research & Practice, vol. 30, no. 4, pp. e30342012.

Mehandru S and Merad M 2022, 'Pathological sequelae of long-haul COVID'. Nature Immunology, vol. 23, pp. 194-202.

Mellifont D, Hancock N, Newton Scanlan J, and Hamilton D 2022, 'Barriers to applying to the NDIS for Australians with psychosocial disability: A scoping review'. Australian Journal of Social Issues, vol. 58, no. 2, pp. 262-78.

National Integrated Health Service Information Analysis Asset (NIHSI AA) version 1.0 AIHW Data Quality Statements, Standard 23/09/2022, 766334, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://meteor.aihw.gov.au/content">https://meteor.aihw.gov.au/content</a> /766334

#### Issues brief

no: 53

NICE: National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE), Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN), and Royal College of General Practitioners (RCGP) 2022, COVID-19 rapid guideline: Managing the long-term effects of COVID-19, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng188">https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng188</a>

Nittas V, Gao M, West EA, Ballouz T, Menges D, Hanson SW, and Puhan MA 2022, 'Long COVID through a public health lens: An umbrella review'. Public Health Reviews, vol. 43, pp. 1604501.

O'Donnell AT and Habenicht AE 2022, 'Stigma is associated with illness self-concept in individuals with concealable chronic illnesses'. British Journal of Health Psychology, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 136-58.

Office for National Statistics 2023, Prevalence of ongoing symptoms following coronavirus (COVID-19) infection in the UK: 30 March 2023, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.ons.gov.uk">https://www.ons.gov.uk</a>
/peoplepopulationandcommunity
/healthandsocialcare/conditionsanddiseases
/bulletins/prevalenceofongoingsymptomsfollo
wingcoronaviruscovid19infectionintheuk
/30march2023

Owens B 2022, 'How "long covid" is shedding light on postviral syndromes'. BMJ, vol. 378, pp. o2188.

Pantelic M, Ziauddeen N, Boyes M, O'Hara ME, Hastie C, and Alwan NA 2022, 'Long Covid stigma: Estimating burden and validating scale in a UK-based sample'. PloS One, vol. 17, no. 11, pp. e0277317.

Pearson M, Singh P, Bartel H, Crawford P, and Allsopp G 2022, 'Creative Long Covid: A

qualitative exploration of the experience of Long Covid through the medium of creative narratives'. Health Expectations, vol. 25, no. 6, pp. 2950-9.

Pilkington K, Ridge DT, Igwesi-Chidobe CN, Chew-Graham CA, Little P, Babatunde O, Corp N, McDermott C, and Cheshire A 2020, 'A relational analysis of an invisible illness: A meta-ethnography of people with chronic fatigue syndrome/myalgic encephalomyelitis (CFS/ME) and their support needs'. Social Science & Medicine, vol. 265, pp. 113369.

Powell R, Powell H, Baker L, and Greco M 2009, 'Patient Partnership in Care: A new instrument for measuring patient—professional partnership in the treatment of long-term conditions'. Journal of Management & Marketing in Healthcare, vol. 2, no. 4, pp. 325-42.

Primary Health Care Advisory Group 2015,
Better outcomes for people with chronic and complex health conditions, viewed 20
September 2023, <a href="http://iaha.com.au/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Report-Better-outcomes-for-people-with-Chronic-and-complex-Health-conditions-Released-March-2016.pdf">http://iaha.com.au/wp-content/uploads/2016/03/Report-Better-outcomes-for-people-with-Chronic-and-complex-Health-conditions-Released-March-2016.pdf</a>

Prime S, Gardiner C, and Haddock R 2020, Optimising health care through specialist referral reforms, viewed 20 September 2023, https://ahha.asn.au/publication/health-policy -issue-briefs/deeble-brief-no-38-optimising -healthcare-through-specialist

RACGP: Royal Australian College of General Practitioners 2020, Patient resource:
Managing post-COVID-19 symptoms, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.racgp.org.au/FSDEDEV/media/documents/Clinical">https://www.racgp.org.au/FSDEDEV/media/documents/Clinical</a>

#### Issues brief

no: 53

### %20Resources/Guidelines/Managing-post -COVID-19.pdf

RACGP: Royal Australian College of General Practitioners 2021, Caring for patients with post-COVID-19 conditions, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.racgp.org.au/clinical-resources/covid-19-resources/clinical-care/caring-for-patients-with-post-covid-19-conditions/introduction">https://www.racgp.org.au/clinical-resources/covid-19-resources/clinical-care/caring-for-patients-with-post-covid-19-conditions/introduction</a>

Raveendran AV, Jayadevan R, and Sashidharan S 2021, 'Long COVID: An overview'. Diabetes & Metabolic Syndrome: Clinical Research & Reviews, vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 869-75.

Rehab Management and Diversity Council
Australia 2022, Supporting employees with
long COVID to return to work, viewed 20
September 2023, <a href="https://www.dca.org.au/blog/supporting-employees-long-covid-return-work">https://www.dca.org.au/blog/supporting-employees-long-covid-return-work</a>

Reilly A and Buchanan R 2018, ME/CFS
National Disability Agreement Review
submission, viewed 20 September 2023,
<a href="https://www.pc.gov.au/">https://www.pc.gov.au/</a> data/assets/pdf file
/0004/230953/sub023-disability-agreement
.pdf

Russell D, Spence NJ, Chase J-AD, Schwartz T, Tumminello CM, and Bouldin E 2022, 'Support amid uncertainty: Long COVID illness experiences and the role of online communities'. SSM - Qualitative Research in Health, vol. 2, pp. 100177.

Samper-Pardo M, Oliván-Blázquez B, Magallón-Botaya R, Méndez-López F, Bartolomé-Moreno C, and León-Herrera S 2023, 'The emotional well-being of Long COVID patients in relation to their symptoms, social support and stigmatization in social and health services: a qualitative study'. BMC Psychiatry, vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 68.

Sartore G, Macvean M, Wade C, and Spalding K 2022, Patient experience surveys for vulnerable families: An Evidence Check rapid review brokered by the Sax Institute for the NSW Ministry of Health, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.saxinstitute.org.au/wp-content/uploads/22.04">https://www.saxinstitute.org.au/wp-content/uploads/22.04</a> Evidence-Check <a href="Patient-experience-surveys-for-vulnerable-families.pdf">Patient-experience-surveys-for-vulnerable-families.pdf</a>

Schmachtenberg T, Müller F, Kranz J, Dragaqina A, Wegener G, Königs G, and Roder S 2023, 'How do long COVID patients perceive their current life situation and occupational perspective? Results of a qualitative interview study in Germany'. Frontiers in Public Health, vol. 11, pp. 1155193.

Senate Select Committee on COVID-19 2022, Final report. Canberra, Australia Commonwealth of Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.aph.gov.au/">https://www.aph.gov.au//Parliamentary\_Business/Committees/Senate//COVID-19/COVID19/Report</a>

Shah R, Ali FM, Nixon SJ, Ingram JR, Salek SM, and Finaly AY 2021, 'Measuring the impact of COVID-19 on the quality of life of the survivors, partners and family members: A cross-sectional international online survey'. BMJ Open, vol. 11, no. 5, pp. e047680.

Singapore Government Ministry of Health 2020, Long Covid [Press release], viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.moh.gov.sg/news-highlights/details/long-covid">https://www.moh.gov.sg/news-highlights/details/long-covid</a>

Sivan M, Preston N, Parkin A, Makower S, Gee J, Ross D, Tarrant R, Davison J, Halpin S, O'Connor RJ, and Horton M 2022, 'The modified COVID-19 Yorkshire Rehabilitation

#### Issues brief

no: 53

Scale (C19-YRSm) patient-reported outcome measure for Long Covid or Post-COVID-19 syndrome'. Journal of Medical Virology, vol. 94, no. 9, pp. 4253-64.

Skilbeck L, Spanton C, and Paton M 2023, 'Patients' lived experience and reflections on long COVID: An interpretive phenomenological analysis within an integrated adult primary care psychology NHS service'. Journal of Patient-Reported Outcomes, vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 30.

Song H. (2020). Measurement and meaningful use of patient experience in Australian primary care. (PhD). UNSW, Sydney, Australia.

Song H, Dennis S, Levesque J, and Fort Harris M 2019, 'What matters to people with chronic conditions when accessing care in Australian general practice? A qualitative study of patient, carer, and provider perspectives'. BMC Primary Care, vol. 20, pp. 79.

Sorrell T, Hensher M, and Sanci L 2023, 'Long COVID in Australia: Achieving equitable access to supportive health care'. Medical Journal of Australia, vol. 218, no. 10, pp. 455-7.

St Vincent's Hospital Lung Health 2022, Postacute & Long COVID clinic, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.svhlunghealth.com.au/about-us/whats-new/post-acute-long-covid-clinic">https://www.svhlunghealth.com.au/about-us/whats-new/post-acute-long-covid-clinic</a>

Strengthening Medicare Taskforce 2022, Strengthening Medicare Taskforce report, viewed 21 July 2023,

https://www.health.gov.au/sites/default/files/2023-02/strengthening-medicare-taskforce-report\_0.pdf

Subramanian A, Nirantharakumar K, Hughes S, Myles P, Williams T, Gokhale KM, Taverner T,

Chandan JS, Brown K, Simms-Williams N, Shah AD, Singh M, Kidy F, Okoth K, Hotham R, Bashir N, Cockburn N, Lee SI, Turner GM, Gkoutos GV, Aiyegbusi OL, McMullan C, Denniston AK, Sapey E, Lord JM, Wraith DC, Leggett E, Iles C, Marshall T, Price MJ, Marwaha S, Davies EH, Jackson LJ, Matthews KL, Camaradou J, Calvert M, and Haroon S 2022, 'Symptoms and risk factors for long COVID in non-hospitalized adults'. Nature Medicine, vol. 28, no. 8, pp. 1706-14.

Sukocheva O, Maksoud R, Beeraka NM, Madhunapantula SV, Sinelnikov M, Nikolenko VN, Neganova ME, Klochkov SG, Kamal MA, Staines DR, and Marshall-Gradisnik S 2022, 'Analysis of post COVID-19 condition and its overlap with myalgic encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome'. Journal of Advanced Research, vol. 40, pp. 179-96.

Swerissen H, Duckett S, and Moran G 2018, Mapping primary care in Australia, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://grattan.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/906-Mapping-primary-care.pdf">https://grattan.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/906-Mapping-primary-care.pdf</a>

Taggart J, Chan B, Jayasinghe UW, Christl B, Proudfoot J, Crookes P, Beilby J, Black D, and Harris MF 2011, 'Patients Assessment of Chronic Illness Care (PACIC) in two Australian studies: Structure and utility'. Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice, vol. 17, no. 2, pp. 215-21.

Te Whatu Ora Health New Zealand 2023 [updated 19 July 2023], Long COVID expert advisory group, viewed 20 September 2023, https://www.tewhatuora.govt.nz/about-us/who-we-are/expert-groups/long-covid-expert-advisory-group

#### Issues brief

no: 53

The Victorian Rehabilitation Centre 2022, Long COVID rehabilitation program now available Glen Waverley, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://thevictorianrehabilitationcentre.com">https://thevictorianrehabilitationcentre.com</a> .au/services/long-covid-rehabilitation

The Wesley Hospital 2022, Long COVID clinic, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.wesley.com.au/services/long-covid-clinic">https://www.wesley.com.au/services/long-covid-clinic</a>

Thompson EJ, Williams DM, Walker AJ, Mitchell RE, Niedzwiedz CL, Yang TC, Huggins CF, Kwong ASF, Silverwood RJ, Di Gessa G, Bowyer RCE, Northstone K, Hou B, Green MJ, Dodgeon B, Doores KJ, Duncan EL, Williams FMK, Walker AJ, MacKenna B, Inglesby P, Rentsch CT, Curtis HJ, Morton CE, Morley J, Mehrkar A, Bacon S, Hickman G, Bates C, Croker R, Evans D, Ward T, Cockburn J, Davy S, Bhaskaran K, Schultze A, Williamson EJ, Hulme WJ, McDonald HI, Tomlinson L, Mathur R, Eggo RM, Wing K, Wong AYS, Forbes H, Tazare J, Parry J, Hester F, Harper S, Douglas IJ, Evans SJW, Smeeth L, Goldacre B, Steptoe A, Porteous DJ, McEachan RRC, Tomlinson L, Goldacre B, Patalay P, Ploubidis GB, Katikireddi SV, Tilling K, Rentsch CT, Timpson NJ, Chaturvedi N, Steves CJ, and OpenSAFELY Collaborative, 2022, 'Long COVID burden and risk factors in 10 UK longitudinal studies and electronic health records'. Nature Communications, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 3528.

Thorpe, M and Sweeney, S 2019, Call for the establishment of a primary health care national minimum data set, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://ahha.asn.au/publication/health-policy-issue-briefs/deeble-issues-brief-no-29-call-establishment-primary-health">https://ahha.asn.au/publication/health-policy-issue-briefs/deeble-issues-brief-no-29-call-establishment-primary-health</a>

United Kingdom Department of Health and Social Care 2020, Health Secretary warns of

long-term effects of COVID-19 as new film released [Press release], viewed 18 September 2923, <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/news/health-secretary-warns-of-long-term-effects-of-covid-19-as-new-film-released">https://www.gov.uk/government/news/health-secretary-warns-of-long-term-effects-of-covid-19-as-new-film-released</a>

United Kingdom Department of Health and Social Care 2021 [updated 29 March 2023], Find help and support if you have long COVID, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.gov.uk/guidance/find-help-and-support-if-you-have-long-covid">https://www.gov.uk/guidance/find-help-and-support-if-you-have-long-covid</a>

United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 2006, Treaty Series, 2515, 3, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://social.desa.un.org/issues/disability/crpd/article-1-purpose">https://social.desa.un.org/issues/disability/crpd/article-1-purpose</a>

United States of America Department of Health and Human Services 2021, Guidance on "Long COVID" as a disability under the ADA, Section 504, and Section 1557, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.hhs.gov/civil-rights/for-providers/civil-rights-covid19">https://www.hhs.gov/civil-rights/for-providers/civil-rights-covid19</a> /guidance-long-covid-disability/index.html #footnote3 igjzqmp

University of Auckland 2023, Welcome to the Long COVID registry Aotearoa New Zealand, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.lcregistry.auckland.ac.nz">https://www.lcregistry.auckland.ac.nz</a>

Vaes AW, Goërtz YMJ, Van Herck M, Machado FVC, Meys R, Delbressine JM, Houben-Wilke S, Gaffron S, Maier D, Burtin C, Posthuma R, Van Loon NPH, Franssen FME, Hajian B, Simons SO, Van Boven JFM, Klok FA, Spaetgens B, Pinxt CMH, Liu LYL, Wesseling G, Spies Y, Vijlbrief H, Van't Hul AJ, Janssen DJA, and Spruit MA 2021, 'Recovery from COVID-19: A sprint or marathon? 6-month follow-up data from online long COVID-19 support group

#### Issues brief

no: 53

members'. ERJ Open Research vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 00141-02021.

Wade M, Patty A, and Thomson A 2023, 'It can't be ignored': The illness costing Australia at least \$5.7b a year, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/national/it-can-t-be-ignored-the-illness-costing-australia-at-least-5-7b-a-year-20230404-p5cy3z.html">https://www.smh.com.au/national/it-can-t-be-ignored-the-illness-costing-australia-at-least-5-7b-a-year-20230404-p5cy3z.html</a>

Weigel B, Eaton-Fitch N, Thapaliya K, and Marshall-Gradisnik S 2023, 'Symptom presentation and quality of life are comparable in myalgic encephalomyelitis/chronic fatigue syndrome and post COVID-19 condition'. Population Medicine, vol. 5(Supplement), pp. A372.

Whitehead, L, Quinn, R, Bryce, J, Christian, C, Fitzsimons, J, Gascard, D, Kelly, M, Manias, E, and Rolleston, R 2018, Improving health outcomes in rural and remote Australia:

Optimising the contribution of nurses, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.acn.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/position-statement-discussion-paper-improving-health-outcomes-rural-remote-australia.pdf">https://www.acn.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/position-statement-discussion-paper-improving-health-outcomes-rural-remote-australia.pdf</a>

WHO: World Health Organization 1946, Constitution of the World Health Organization, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.who">https://www.who</a> <a href="https://www.who">https://www.who</a> <a href="https://www.who">https://www.who</a>

WHO: World Health Organization 2015, WHO Global Strategy on People-Centred and Integrated Health Services - Interim report, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/155002">https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/155002</a>

WHO: World Health Organization 2020a, Origin of SARS-CoV-2 - 26 March 2020, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/332197">https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/332197</a> WHO: World Health Organization 2020b, WHO Director-General's opening remarks at the media briefing on COVID-19 - 11 March 2020, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/who-director-general-s-opening-remarks-at-the-media-briefing-on-covid-19---11-march-2020">https://www.who.int/director-general/speeches/detail/who-director-general-s-opening-remarks-at-the-media-briefing-on-covid-19---11-march-2020</a>

WHO: World Health Organization 2022a, Human rights, viewed 20 September 2023, https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/human-rights-and-health

WHO: World Health Organization 2022b, International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (ICD-11), viewed 20 September 2023, https://www .who.int/standards/classifications/classificatio n-of-diseases

WHO: World Health Organization 2023, WHO Director-General opening remarks at the media briefing - 5 May 2023 [Press release], viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://www.who.int/news-room/speeches/item/who-director-general-s-opening">https://www.who.int/news-room/speeches/item/who-director-general-s-opening</a> -remarks-at-the-media-briefing---5-may-2023

Winter N and Haddock R 2021, Prioritising carers' health and wellbeing in the healthcare system, viewed 20 September 2023, <a href="https://ahha.asn.au/publication/health-policy-issue-briefs/deeble-issues-brief-no-50-prioritising-carers%E2%80%99-health-and">https://ahha.asn.au/publication/health-policy-issue-briefs/deeble-issues-brief-no-50-prioritising-carers%E2%80%99-health-and</a>

World Health Organization International Classification of Functioning, Disability, and Health, 2002, Towards of common language for functioning, disability, and health, viewed 20 September 2023,

https://cdn.who.int/media /docs/default-source/classification/icf /icfbeginnersguide.pdf



### Issues brief

no: 53

Zhang H, Honerlaw J, Maripuri M, Jebathilagam Samayamuthu M, Beaulieu-Jones B, Baig H, L'Yi S, Ho Y, Morris M, Ayakulangara Panickan V, Wang X, Weber G, Liao K, Visweswaran S, Tan B, Yuan W, Gehlenborg N, Muralidhar S, Ramoni R, The Consortium for Clinical Characterization of COVID-19 by EHR (4CE), Kohane I, Xia Z, Cho K, Cai T, and Brat G 2023, 'Potential pitfalls in the use of real-world data for studying long COVID'. Nature Medicine, vol. 29, pp. 1040-3.

Ziauddeen N, Gurdasani D, O'Hara ME, Hastie C, Roderick P, Yao G, and Alwan NA 2022, 'Characteristics and impact of Long Covid: Findings from an online survey'. PloS One, vol. 17, no. 3, pp. e0264331.

Zurynski Y, Ansell J, Ellis L, Pomare C, Smith C, Holt J, Root J, Gillespie J, Wells L, and Braithwaite J 2021, 'Accessible and affordable healthcare? Views of Australians with and without chronic conditions'. Internal Medicine Journal, vol. 51, no. 7, pp. 1060-7



Appendix 1. Long COVID and COVID-19 recovery advice provided by Australia's health departments.

Health department	Long COVID terms used	Minimum illness duration	COVID-19 recovery and Long COVID onset	Long COVID recovery time	Resource
Federal	Long COVID comprising Ongoing Symptomatic COVID- 19 and Post-COVID- 19 Condition or Post- COVID-19 Syndrome.	Four weeks.	Acute COVID-19 illness recovery is typically a few weeks. Consult a GP if ongoing symptoms are of concern.	Three to four months for Post-COVID-19 Condition. No specific recovery timelines for Ongoing Symptomatic COVID-19.	Long COVID
Australian Capital Territory	Post-Acute Sequelae of COVID-19, Post COVID Conditions, or Long COVID.	Four weeks.	Acute COVID-19 illness recovery is typically a few weeks. Consult a GP if ongoing symptoms are of concern.	A few months for Post COVID Conditions. No specific recovery timelines for Ongoing Symptomatic COVID-19.	ACT Gov Long COVID  Recovering from Long COVID





no: 53

Health department	Long COVID terms used	Minimum illness duration	COVID-19 recovery and Long COVID onset	Long COVID recovery time	Resource
New South Wales	Long COVID.	Three months.	Acute COVID-19 illness recovery is typically a few days. Advice about Long COVID onset is otherwise limited.	Three to four months.	NSW Gov Long COVID  Testing and managing COVID-19
Northern Territory	Long COVID or Post COVID Conditions.	Three months.	Acute COVID-19 illness recovery is typically one to two weeks. Consult a GP if symptoms are of concern or if have not improved after six weeks.	No advice provided.	NT Gov Long COVID  Managing COVID-19
Queensland	Long COVID or Post- COVID Condition.	Three months.	Acute COVID-19 illness recovery is typically one to two weeks but can take up to several months. Advice about Long COVID onset is otherwise limited.	No advice provided.	QLD Gov after COVID-19  Recovery from COVID-19







Health department	Long COVID terms used	Minimum illness duration	COVID-19 recovery and Long COVID onset	Long COVID recovery time	Resource
South Australia	Ongoing Symptomatic COVID- 19 and Long COVID or Post COVID-19 Syndrome.	Four weeks.	Consult a GP if experiencing ongoing symptoms four weeks after the initial positive COVID-19 test result or if believed to be experiencing Long COVID.	No advice provided.	SA Gov Long COVID
Tasmania	Long COVID or Post COVID-19 Condition.	Three months.	Acute COVID-19 illness recovery is typically a few weeks but can take up to several months. Consult a GP if experiencing ongoing symptoms 12 weeks after the initial positive COVID-19 test result to discuss access to the Post COVID-19 Syndrome Navigation Service.	No advice provided.	Tas Gov Long COVID;  Recovery from COVID-19





no: 53

Health department	Long COVID terms used	Minimum illness duration	COVID-19 recovery and Long COVID onset	Long COVID recovery time	Resource
Victoria	Long COVID.	No minimum illness duration. "Long COVID" is described as ongoing COVID-19 symptoms (without a minimum duration) or new symptoms that present weeks or months after the initial COVID-19 episode.	Acute COVID-19 illness recovery is typically from a few days to a few weeks. Consult a GP if experiencing Long COVID symptoms.	Typically within 12 months but can take up to 24 months.	VIC Gov Long COVID
Western Australia	Long COVID or Post COVID-19 Condition.	Three months.	Consult a GP if believed to be experiencing Long COVID.	One year.	WA Gov COVID-19



#### Contact:

Adj AProf Rebecca Haddock
Executive Director Knowedge Exchange
Australian Healthcare and Hospitals Association.

Email: rhaddock@ahha.asn.au

**Citation:** Weigel B and Haddock R. (2023). How patient experiences can guide the development of Long COVID health policy. Deeble Issues Brief No 53. Australian Healthcare and Hospitals Association, Australia.

© Australian Healthcare and Hospital Association, 2023. All rights reserved.



AHHA acknowledge the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples as Australia's First Nation Peoples and the Traditional Custodians of this land. We respect their continued connection to land and sea, country, kin, and community. AHHA also pays our respect to their Elders past, present, and emerging as the custodians of knowledge and lore.